

06/09/2022

00001

1

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

CITY OF DETROIT
BOARD OF POLICE COMMISSIONERS
BOPC VIRTUAL MEETING
June 9, 2022 at 6:30 P.M.

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

1 MS. WHITE: Good afternoon, honorable Board, Chief
2 White, DPD executives, and community. Thank you again for
3 attending the Detroit Board of Police Commissioners
4 meeting. Please note the following brief reminders before
5 the Board begins its official business meeting. At this
6 time, please silence your cell phones to prevent them
7 from interrupting the Board's meeting this evening. And
8 also if you would like to participate in the public
9 comment section of the meeting agenda, please submit your
10 interest card to Mr. Robert Brown either in person or you
11 may do so via Smartsheet and we will ensure that your
12 name is called at the appropriate time and you have until
13 seven 30 to do so. Thank you so much. And now
14 Chairperson, Holley.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Ms. White,
16 and thank you, ladies and gentlemen. We thank God for
17 each and every one of you. Good afternoon. My name is Jim
18 Holley Chairperson.

19 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, I apologize. I just want to
20 designate or identify Mr. Robert Brown so that people
21 will know who Mr. Robert Brown is to submit their public
22 comments cards.

23 Commissioner BERNARD: Robert, stand up.

24 MS. WHITE: Thank you, Commissioner. And then just as
25 a final reminder, honorable Board, you did receive

1 several email correspondences this afternoon from DPD as
2 well as Chief White and some additional correspondences.
3 Please be reminded of those items that were included in
4 your email, along with the special notes. Thank you so
5 much. Mr. Chair.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Once again, good afternoon. The
7 meeting will come to order. The invocation will be given
8 by Chaplain Anderson. Chaplain Anderson is now on zoom.
9 We'll have the prayer at this time.

10 CHAPLAIN ANDERSON: All right. Thank you. God bless
11 you. Father, we thank you Lord for this meeting and we
12 invoke your presence, oh God. And father, we pray for the
13 mayor of this city, we pray for the Deputy Mayor, the
14 police chief, and City Council and this Board, oh God.
15 And Father, we pray for godly wisdom. We pray for unity
16 and the spirit oh, God and Father, we pray that you would
17 just bless this meeting and everything that's on the
18 agenda. We pray for oneness, oh God, and we pray that you
19 would help us to make this better community and a better
20 city. And Father, we pray at the end of a school year,
21 Lord that you would protect our children Lord, as they
22 will be released for the summer, oh God. And make the
23 right decisions and be safe, oh God, and father, we pray
24 that everything that comes forth in this meeting, Lord,
25 that we would have the hands and feet to implement

1 whatever policies come forth, Lord, to make this a better
2 city to live Lord. And we give you all the glory, the
3 honor, and praise, and we pray for every member of this
4 Board, every family member, Lord that you will bless them
5 spiritually and naturally, oh God. And we give thanks
6 right now in Jesus' name. We pray. Amen. Amen.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Chaplin
8 Anderson.

9 CHAPLAIN ANDERSON: You're welcome. God bless you
10 guys.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. We recently learned
12 about the charging decision in the Patrick Lyoya case.
13 It's an oversight Board responsible for transparency and
14 accountability and legitimacy within policing. We commend
15 the Grand Rapids police accountability board, prosecutor
16 Becker, his team, and the Michigan State Police for their
17 thorough and comprehensive review expectation for the
18 work on that particular case. We also, along with the
19 community, continue to remain committed to the work of
20 oversight and reforms and law enforcement and policing.
21 We would also like the judicial process to occur to
22 ensure justice involving Patrick Lyoya. At this time I'd
23 like to have the Mission Statement by the Vice-Chair.

24 VICE-CHAIR FERGUSON: Through the Chair. The Board of
25 Police Commissioners Mission Statement. The Board of

1 Police Commissioners has supervising control and
2 oversight of the Detroit Police Department set forth in
3 the Charter. The Board of Police Commissioners is
4 composed of 11 members, 7 of whom are elected, and 4, At-
5 Large.

6 VICE-CHAIR FERGUSON: Those four are appointed by the
7 mayor. Duties of the Board of Police Commissioners. The
8 Board shall, in consultation with the Chief of Police and
9 with the approval of the Mayor, establish policies,
10 rules, and regulations, review and approve the
11 departmental budget before it is submitted to the Mayor,
12 receive and resolve as provided in this Charter any
13 complaint concerning the operation of the Police
14 Department and forward all allegations of criminality to
15 the appropriate internal or external law enforcement
16 agency for further investigation act as the final
17 authority in imposing or reviewing discipline of the
18 employees of the department and make an annual report to
19 the Mayor, the City Council and the public of the
20 department's activities during the previous year,
21 including the handling of crime and complaints and future
22 plans. The Board may subpoena witnesses, administer
23 oaths, take testimony, and require the production of
24 evidence. To enforce a subpoena or order of production of
25 evidence or impose any penalty prescribed or failure to

1 obey a subpoena or order, the Board shall apply to the
2 appropriate court. The Board may delegate in writing to a
3 member of its staff, the powers to administrate oath and
4 take testimony. A delegation is revocable at the will of
5 the Board and does not prevent the exercise of any power
6 by the Board. Through the Chair, Mission Statement.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Commissioner
8 Ferguson, Vice-Chair Ferguson. At this time, Ms. White,
9 would you give us the roll call?

10 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, Vice-Chair
11 Ferguson - Here.

12 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Linda Bernard - Attorney
13 Linda Bernard, District 2. Welcome everyone - Present.

14 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Cedric Bank submitted an
15 absence notification.

16 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Willie E. Bell - Present
17 District 4.

18 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Willie E. Burton -

19 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Lisa Carter submitted an
20 excused to absence notification.

21 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Ricardo Moore - Present,
22 District 7.

23 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Jesus Hernandez - Present.

24 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Annie Holt - Present, At-
25 Large

1 MS. WHITE: Commissioner QuanTez Pressley -

2 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, we do have a quorum.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All right. Thank you so much,
4 Ms. White, and thank all Commissioners for being with us
5 this afternoon as well. Today, we will have for the Board
6 of Police Commissioners, Board elections. Please adhere
7 to the Board's bylaws regarding this process and remain
8 compliant with the bylaws throughout the entire meeting.
9 I really ask you for your cooperation as you normally do.
10 And I thank you for that. At this time, I'm going to
11 entertain a motion to approve of the agenda for June 2nd,
12 2022.

13 COMMISSIONER HOLT: No moved.

14 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Support

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It has been moved and properly
16 second. Any discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor,
17 say, aye.

18 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Opposed. The motion carries. The
20 minutes of the previous meeting have been distributed to
21 each Commissioner, on June 2nd, 2022. Are there any
22 corrections to those minutes? Here are no further
23 corrections. The minutes are approved as read. Ms. White,
24 can you introduce your staff to us, please?

25 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, Media

1 Services is handling our audio and visual needs for
2 today's Board meeting and our court reporter today is Mr.
3 Don Handyside the following Board staff members are in
4 attendance today, Board Parliamentarian, Dr. Francis
5 Jackson, Assistant Corporation Counsel, Christopher
6 Michaels, Interim Chief Investigator Lawrence Akbar, Mr.
7 Robert Brown, Administrative Specialist, Ms. Jonya
8 Underwood, Administrative Assistant Investigator, Tiffany
9 Stewart, Director, Katrina Patillo, Director of Police
10 Personnel, Supervising Investigator, Ainsley Cromwell,
11 Acting Supervising Investigator LiSonya Sloan, and Acting
12 Supervising Investigator Rosalia Madrigal. And I know
13 that our American Sign Language interpreters are online
14 and are Ms. Yakata and Dr. Stephanie Beattie. Thank you,
15 sir.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Ms. White. Chief, can
17 you let us know who's with you this afternoon?

18 CHIEF WHITE: Good afternoon, honorable Board. You
19 have Captain May from the Second Precinct. I think I saw
20 Commander Chambers from the Second Precinct, and Deputy
21 Chief Sims. I have members of my staff here, Sergeant
22 Greg Matthews, Police Officers, Anthony Carrion, and
23 Officer Miller from my staff is in the back.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Chief. I
25 appreciate it very much. Ms. White, do we have any

1 special guests?

2 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, Mr. Kenneth
3 Johnson, who is the Director of Community Relations for
4 the Honorable Detroit City Council member Coleman A.
5 Young, II? And that is all that I have at this time. And
6 we also have noted in your remarks Ms. Freda Butler, who
7 is the Second Precinct Community Relations Council,
8 President. Thank you.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. And to all of
10 my guests...

11 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Through the Chair.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes.

13 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Thank you, Ms. White, for your
14 introductions. I must up uplift Chief Citizen Patrol
15 Muhammad. He orientated me on how to go through my
16 neighborhood pretending I'm all bad in everything, and I
17 really appreciate his service and his dedication to
18 citizen patrol.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. And welcome, sir.
20 Thank you very much. Before thanking our host and hostess
21 for meeting today, Commissioner Moore, Commissioner
22 Bernard, and Commissioner Ferguson, all represent this
23 District that includes the Second Precinct. So again, I
24 say welcome to our constituents, DPD members, and
25 officials this evening. I also ask the Commissioners, if

1 you don't mind, to share brief greetings and welcome
2 remarks at this particular time. Commissioner Moore.

3 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's
4 always a pleasure to serve the Second Precinct. The
5 Second Precinct always turns out. You've always
6 represented helping with the Board of Police
7 Commissioners and Detroit business. So again, thank you
8 Second Precinct. We appreciate your leadership in the
9 community.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Commissioner.
11 Commissioner Bernard.

12 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Hello again, ladies and
13 gentlemen. It's my pleasure to see you, to be with you
14 this evening. I've been a resident of District 2,
15 actually my entire life. I went to St. Gregory School on
16 Dexter and Fenkell, which is also in District 2. It's a
17 pleasure for me to be here. It's a pleasure for me to
18 represent you. Anything and everything I can do to
19 represent you better, just let me know. It's not a
20 problem. I'm proud of you. I'm proud of us. We're the
21 number one District in the city and the number one voting
22 District in the city. So we are the best and that's
23 because of you. Thank you.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Commissioner.
25 Commissioner Ferguson.

1 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: Through the Chair. Thank you.
2 First of all, I want to say thank you to coach Muhammad
3 for your leadership in the community, keeping us safe,
4 keeping us... yes. Second of all, I say hello to the
5 captain. Chief, I don't know if you know this. He used to
6 dress me before he became a police officer.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You might want to explain that.

8 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: He worked in the clothing
9 store and I used to go in there and get my clothes.

10 CHIEF WHITE: Okay. Thank you. And that explains a
11 lot. He's a well-dressed Captain, so, okay.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I thank you so much. We are
13 proud to hold our monthly community meeting at Wayne
14 County Community College District Northwest Campus. And
15 we would like to thank Dr. Ivery, Chancellor, and
16 officials for hosting us. We also remind everyone about
17 the partnership between Wayne County Community College
18 District and the DPD regarding the pipelines to
19 successful dual programs where DPD new recruit members
20 may earn a degree while earning certification as a law
21 enforcement officer. This is a unique program, and we
22 know that this education program will benefit the
23 department, the university, and the city by making sure
24 our officers are the model of 21st-century police
25 officers with knowledge, skill, resources, and for public

1 safety and measures for today. At this time, I want to
2 thank Dr. Ivery, the Chancellor, and his leadership team,
3 Dr. Gordon, are you here? Dr. Gordon? Okay. If anybody
4 sees Dr. Gordon before you leave, let him know I did ask
5 about him and thank him. He's Associate Dean here at the
6 Northwest Campus. He also has done a wonderful job in
7 welcoming us and putting things together for us, this
8 afternoon. We also recognize the Second Precinct
9 Community Relations Council President Ms. Butler and they
10 thank all the Precinct council members for the activity
11 and also the attendance. The Department will share other
12 vital crime updates and critical incidents for our
13 awareness as well as any other events or incidents for
14 our attention. Lastly, I'm announcing next week, and just
15 bear with me. My intention is to add to the agenda for
16 the creation of another office. Second Vice-Chair, which
17 is allowed by the Board's bylaws. Please review Article,
18 4 of the BOPC bylaws which governs the office of the
19 Board. We will have one week to craft the language,
20 finalize the duties and responsibilities and receive
21 recommendations from the collective body regarding this
22 position. This announcement serves as a notice of my
23 intention to add this item to the agenda for next week
24 during our regular scheduled Board meeting on June 16th,
25 2022. I want to thank you so much. At this time we move

1 to officer's elections. Ms. White, can you give us
2 remarks in regard to how we will all move forward?

3 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, honorable
4 Board Commissioners, you have received the Board's bylaws
5 and all of the corresponding documents in preparation for
6 today's election. Article 4 of the BOPC bylaws govern the
7 officers of the Board, including the nomination process
8 for the election and duties of the officers. Section 2,
9 entitled election of officers and terms states in
10 relevant part that members may elect officers annually
11 from its membership by a majority vote. The term of
12 office is for one year or until the successor has been
13 elected. Further, new offices may be created and filled
14 at any meeting of the Board except otherwise provided.
15 Each officer will hold office until such an officer's
16 successor is dually elected. Again under Article 4,
17 Section 3 of the Board's bylaws, any Board member who is
18 eligible to serve may self-nominate or be nominated by a
19 fellow member, a member need not be present to be
20 nominated provided they have previously indicated their
21 willingness to serve. It is the responsibility of the
22 candidate to inform the Board members of his or her
23 intention to run for office. Once the Chair opens the
24 nominations process, nominations may also be taken from
25 the floor. Nominations do not need second members who are

1 nominated from the floor, and may decline or accept the
2 nomination, but must do so on the record, the Chair will
3 need a motion and a second to close the nomination.
4 Additionally, under Section 4, voting states that a
5 quorum is required for voting. A quorum has been
6 established. Only members present are eligible to vote
7 and any member may vote for him or herself. Also please
8 see Section 6 (b) duties of officers for more details on
9 the office requirements. And again, Board elections will
10 take place in compliance with the bylaws, and please
11 adhere to the bylaws, Roberts Rules of order, and all
12 other governing documents. Mr. Chair.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. And my
14 responsibility is to facilitate the election process. At
15 this time, the Chair will open up the office for
16 nomination for a chairman.

17 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to
18 nominate Bryan Ferguson for chairman of the Board.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Mr. Vice-Chair, do you
20 accept that?

21 VCE-CHAIR FERGUSON: I accept.

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Do we have another nomination?

23 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to
24 nominate myself for chairman of the Board since three
25 Board members are not here. They would probably nominate

1 me.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. And so at this time, we
3 have both Commissioner Ferguson and Commissioner Bernard.
4 If there are no other nominations, the Chair will accept
5 a motion to close the two nominations.

6 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Motion to close nomination, sir.

7 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Second

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It's been properly moved and
9 second. Any discussion? Hearing no discussion.

10 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry.

12 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman. Since there are
13 two nominees, perhaps we could both make statements with
14 respect to what it is we would hope to accomplish as
15 Chairperson.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Let me just go to... in all of
17 my 12 years or 10 years, I haven't had that happen, but
18 it doesn't mean that it can't happen. Ms. White, give me
19 a ruling on this, please. Parliamentarian, would you give
20 me a ruling on that, please?

21 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair?

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes. If you please indicate that
23 the nominations have been closed or if you, you know,
24 move through that process, then you can elect to hear
25 from the two Commissioners who have just been nominated.

1 DR. JACKSON: The motion to close the nominations is
2 not debatable, Mr. Chairman.

3 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Not debatable, we are just
4 putting forth our positions, not a debate.

5 MS. WHITE: Through the Chair.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All right. The Chair is ready to
7 rule. This time all in favor of the nominations being
8 closed. It's been motioned and second. I don't need a
9 roll call, do I?

10 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I do need a roll call for the
12 nomination to be closed.

13 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir.

14 DR. JACKSON: It requires a two-thirds vote, Mr.
15 Chairman.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All right. Let's go with the
17 vote.

18 MS. WHITE: Through the Chair. Mr. Vice-Chair - Yes.

19 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bernard - Yes.

20 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bell - Yes.

21 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Burton -

22 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Moore - Yes.

23 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Hernandez - Yes.

24 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Holt - Yes.

25 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Pressley -

1 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair - Yes.

2 MS. WHITE: A two-thirds vote has been established.
3 There were 7 = Yes votes. The motion passed.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: At this time, the Chair will
5 allow Ms. Bernard to have two minutes in regard to her
6 remarks on what she would like to do and offer as
7 Chairperson of the Board.

8 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I
9 think it's appropriate that we speak to both our
10 leadership abilities as well as what we would attempt to
11 accomplish as a chairperson because that is the
12 leadership role for all of us and we're all very
13 professional and all businesspersons. I have really only
14 five goals. I've jotted them down since I've been sitting
15 here quite frankly. First of all, I will fill all
16 vacancies within 90 days. They're vacancies within the
17 Board structure that have existed for years and I'm
18 prepared to address that. (2). I will increase funding
19 for the BOPC. The BOPC funding has been stagnant for
20 years and it definitely needs to be increased there are a
21 number of initiatives and community initiatives that we
22 need to undertake. Thirdly, I will put in place a
23 business operation paradigm that will strengthen the
24 commission in fulfillment of its mission.

25 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: The Chief has an excellent

1 operation. He has an excellent staff with a few rare
2 exceptions. He has that because he has full staffing and
3 full funding. The same thing is true for the City of
4 Detroit. The mayor has an excellent operation. He has
5 full staffing. He has full funding. The Commission does
6 not. I will not practice form over substance. As your
7 Chairperson, I will be responsive to individual concerns,
8 both of the citizens as well as of the Commissioners, and
9 not let the Commission be treated as less than, or any
10 individual Commissioner be treated as less than. And
11 finally, we will benefit, as I said earlier, we benefit
12 from a strong Mayor and a well-run city. We benefit from
13 an excellent Chief and the Chief's excellent staff with
14 rare exceptions and they make us look good. We should be
15 making them look good.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Commissioner
17 Bernard. Commissioner Ferguson, will you speak in the
18 mic, please.

19 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: Thank you. Through the Chair.
20 Mine is simple. I'm going to follow the Charter. I'm
21 going to respect each Commissioner's ideas and views. One
22 of my big lofty goals is to visit every single precinct
23 and make sure I go to every single roll call, morning
24 afternoons, and midnight so I can meet each officer. So
25 they will know that I'm here for them. I'm going to be

1 out in the community. You're going to see me out in the
2 community. Mine is very simple. I want to move the Board
3 forward just as simple. Thank you.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And thank you both. At this
5 time, the Chair will start off with the first nomination
6 with Commissioner Ferguson, by row call? Is that right?

7 MS. WHITE: Yes. I'll move into that. Mr. Vice-Chair
8 - Yes.

9 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bernard - No.

10 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bell - Yes.

11 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Moore - Yes.

12 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Hernandez - Yes.

13 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Holt -. Yes.

14 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Pressley -

15 MS. WHITE: Chair. Holley - Yes.

16 MS. WHITE: There were 6 = Yes votes and 1 = No vote.

17 The motion passed.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All right. So based upon the
19 motion, the nomination...

20 DR. JACKSON: Mr. Chairman.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes.

22 DR. JACKSON: There are two people nominated, her
23 name must...

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I must follow the same...?

25 DR. JACKSON: Yes.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Thanks. That's why we pay
2 you the big bucks.

3 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman? I will withdraw
4 based on the vote of the Board.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What you say about that, Ms.
6 Parliamentarian?

7 DR. JACKSON: She has the right to withdraw.

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All right. Very good.

9 DR. JACKSON: She does not need anyone's permission
10 to do so.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Can I move on now? Dr. Jackson,
12 move on, right?

13 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Very good.

15 DR. JACKSON: Mr. Chair. Commissioner Ferguson is...

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: At this time the Chair would
17 recognize the Vice-Chair, Commissioner Bell. I nominate
18 Mr. Bell, Commissioner Bell.

19 COMMISSIONER BELL: I decline.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You do, okay.

21 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Mr. Chair, I nominate
22 Commissioner Holt.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay.

24 COMMISSIONER HOLT: I accept.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Do we have another nomination?

1 Then the motion to have the nomination close...

2 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, just for clarity. You did call
3 Commissioner Bell. Was the nomination accepted or...?

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: He said, no. He declined, right?

5 COMMISSIONER BELL: That is correct. I respectfully
6 decline.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: He did, with respect.

8 MS. WHITE: Okay.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It has been moved. And I have a
10 motion that we have a closing of the denomination of the
11 one name. Is there a second? I mean, it's a motion.

12 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: So moved.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Second?

14 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Second.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You don't have any energy here
16 today, man. I'm telling you. Any discussion? Hearing no
17 discussion, roll call to...

18 MS. WHITE: Close the nominations. Mr. Vice-Chair -
19 Yes.

20 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bernard - Yes.

21 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bell - Yes.

22 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Moore - Yes.

23 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Hernandez - Yes.

24 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Holt - Yes.

25 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair - Yes.

1 MS. WHITE: 7 = Yes votes. The motion passed to close
2 the nominations.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. And therefore
4 we would like to congratulate to Commissioner Ferguson as
5 Chairperson, congratulate Commissioner Holt as Vice-
6 Chairperson. Can you all just give them a nice hand if we
7 could? Now, Chief, you've just been here for about a year
8 yet, and you have to start all over for new leadership
9 but...

10 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, what is this?

12 MS. WHITE: I know it's difficult to see me and I
13 cannot see you.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Oh, well, I can hear you.

15 MS. WHITE: To give you cues but you do still have to
16 give the honorable Board the right to vote on the second
17 office for Vice-Chair, for clarity, for the record,
18 please, sir.

19 DR. JACKSON: You could do it by should hand. You
20 don't have to have a roll call vote.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Can we do it all? All in favor,
22 say aye.

23 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All opposed. Let order state
25 that Commissioner Holt is the new Vice-Chair.

1 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Thank you.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. And
3 congratulations, Ms. Holt. Thank you so much.

4 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Thank you.

5 Thank you Board for your support.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Chief.

7 CHIEF WHITE: Yes, sir.

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I have three weeks to go.

9 CHIEF WHITE: Alrighty.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So try to make me look good
11 today, would you, please?

12 CHIEF WHITE: No problem, sir.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm having a hard time here. No
14 energy and all this kind of stuff, so just make me look
15 good today. How are you today?

16 CHIEF WHITE: I'm good, sir. Thank you.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It's good to see you.

18 CHIEF WHITE: Good to see you as well.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You may do your report now.

20 CHIEF WHITE: Through the Chair and this honorable
21 body, thank you for allowing me to give this report. I
22 hope my seat placement is more about spacing and not
23 about behavior because I'm sitting in the corner over
24 here, but

25 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: But you're facing the wall.

1 CHIEF WHITE: That's correct. I also want to
2 acknowledge Second DC Hope. I'm looking right at her and
3 when I was doing the intros earlier, Second DC Hope is
4 here, doing a fine job for us with our community
5 engagement. Here she is. We had our peace walk this
6 Saturday and it was a fantastic turnout. I'll say close
7 to a thousand people, last Saturday. I'm sorry, about
8 1300 to 1500 people.

9 We're going to report begin the report with an
10 update on injured officers. There are currently 3 members
11 of the department who are disabled and recovering at home
12 due to an on-duty injury. Our Covid stats, we have 31
13 members currently isolated or quarantined. That's a
14 positive number for us. We were at 38 last week this
15 time. 29 of the quarantine are isolated. Members have
16 already tested positive. We recognize that Covid is
17 likely just going to be something that is here for a long
18 time and part of our scheduling and processing and we
19 wish those officers the best in their recovery. In our
20 crime data, we are looking at a 7% reduction in criminal
21 homicides over the same time last year, a 14% reduction
22 in sexual assaults, and a 25%. I'm sorry, let me correct
23 that. 7% in homicides, 14% in sexual assaults, and a 17%
24 reduction in aggravated assault. A 25% reduction in
25 nonfatal shootings, an 8% reduction in robberies, and we

1 are up 26% in carjackings. We have identified a pattern
2 that we're working on right now. We have service
3 deliverers that are being carjacked and we are working
4 with our carjacking task force in Crime Intelligence Unit
5 to identify who these perpetrators are and hopefully be
6 making an arrest soon.

7 CHIEF WHITE: Our drifting and drag racing stats,
8 we're starting to see again, the return of drifting and
9 drag racing, which I'll get into in a moment. Our
10 enforcement in this area from June 3rd to June 5th,
11 resulted in 16 traffic stops, 14 traffic citations, 6
12 vehicles impounded, 3 felony arrests, and 4 weapons
13 recovered. I'm going to go back since the beginning of
14 this enforcement period, we've made a total of 209
15 traffic stops, 166 citations were issued 62 vehicles
16 impounded, 1 stolen vehicle recovered, 21 felony arrests
17 7 misdemeanor arrests, and 15 weapons recovered. We are
18 going to continue to aggressively pursue that violation.
19 We are not going to stand by and let people drive
20 recklessly in our community and injure those who live and
21 work in our community. We get a lot of complaints in
22 neighborhoods of people losing control of these vehicles
23 ending up in people's front yard, and kids being injured.

24 CHIEF WHITE: And it's just a totally unacceptable
25 idea to have this exercise take place in city limits.

1 It's not going to happen. We're going to continue to
2 enforce it as I've indicated to this board aggressively,
3 but constitutionally we're going to hold people
4 accountable for this, and we'll be right back out there,
5 tonight I'm going to move on to a few significant
6 incidents. A fatal shooting. I'll start with the most
7 tragic event first. And this is a fatal shooting of an 11
8 year old child. We've all heard about it this week. I
9 made that scene just a horrifically tragic situation of
10 this child was at her grandmother's home with other
11 siblings and relatives. Total, I believe of six children
12 at the home. Two adults having a simple Saturday night,
13 doing TikTok videos, eating pizza, and having fun.

14 CHIEF WHITE: When someone shot into the home at
15 approximately 10:15, the child had just got there at 10
16 o'clock and it was on the 20,000 block of Goldbourne. The
17 bullets penetrated the exterior of the home. The victim
18 was struck by one of the bullets in her back. Upon
19 further investigations members of our department were
20 able to locate several fire casings at the rear of the
21 home and also extended to the home directly behind the
22 victim's home on a block called Waltham home, W A L T H A
23 M, Waltham. Detectives interviewed the occupants of the
24 home and were able to determine that two individuals at
25 the home on Waltham went outside and fired gunshots from

1 a handgun in the direction of the victim's home. I'm
2 going to, I'm going to restate that because we keep
3 hearing a lot of conversation about ShotSpotter okay.

4 CHIEF WHITE: We have a community that this cannot be
5 acceptable. Shotspotter is not falsely identifying
6 anybody. Shotspotter is not listening to anyone's phone
7 conversation. Shotspotter is letting the police know that
8 someone is firing a weapon so that we can come out and
9 interact with people who are doing so before they make
10 the decision like they made here. I can't get into the
11 details of this case but let me tell you this. What I can
12 tell you is this, they were recreationally firing weapons
13 in their yard without any concern of being apprehended or
14 any concern of anyone in the neighborhood, calling the
15 police, because the community has become so desensitized
16 to gunshots its becoming a normal course of action or
17 normal course of life to hear gunshots in our community.
18 We can never have that. And I can't help but think that
19 if we had gotten a ShotSpotter call during the first
20 volley of shots, maybe the appearance of a scout car
21 would've stopped the second volley of shots that
22 ultimately landed in this child's back and has eliminated
23 her life.

24 CHIEF WHITE: So if we're serious about fighting
25 crime in this community, we have to be comfortable

1 leveraging technology to do so and hold the police chief,
2 the police department accountable for the misuse of the
3 technology, but not avoid the technology that can save
4 lives and render our city safer. This child is gone. She
5 will never be on the Board of Police Commissioners.
6 She'll never be the police chief. She'll never be in city
7 council. This is an 11 year old. The grandmother is
8 traumatized for life and those other kids in that home,
9 they're going to need some help because they watched a
10 child, one minute laughing and dancing and the next
11 minute dead. And we are talking about, should we have
12 ShotSpotter and the abilities in these communities to
13 save lives.

14 CHIEF WHITE: Two offenders, a 21 year old and a 17
15 year old female were arrested on that night, oh, I'm
16 sorry, the next night the Wayne County Prosecutor's
17 Office issued the following charges against the male
18 offender, murder, second degree, involuntary
19 manslaughter, discharge a weapon at a building, careless
20 discharge and a 4 count felony firearm warrant. The
21 charges against the female are still pending as we
22 continue the investigation. Moving on to an officer
23 involved shooting on Monday, June 6th at 3:26 AM in the
24 area of Bagley in Vermont. Officers were working the drag
25 racing detail. They attempted to conduct a traffic stop

1 on a Ford Mustang that was drag racing. The driver of the
2 vehicle put the vehicle reversed as the officers
3 approached him, hit the one officer as the officer laid
4 on the ground, attempted to run him over a second time.

5 CHIEF WHITE: The second officer on the scene at this
6 point fired several shots towards the suspect as he was
7 attempting to run the other officer over. The officer,
8 I'm sorry, the subject then fled the scene in the vehicle
9 after 48 hours and some help from the community homicide
10 detectives had made contact with the passenger of the
11 vehicle who has an injured arm and emphasis on injured.
12 We were unable to determine if he was shot. It appears
13 that the glass fragment from the vehicle after the
14 officers discharged a firearm, struck him in the arm. At
15 this time it's not classified as a gunshot wound, but we
16 are attempting to investigate and waiting on a report
17 from the hospital. He is obviously out of the hospital
18 and expected to recover from whatever the injury turns
19 out to be. He is not cooperating and the investigation
20 continues. He will not identify the person who was
21 driving the vehicle and hit the officer at this time. I'm
22 moving on to some, some positives on Wednesday, June 1st,
23 I spoke at the Mackinac policy conference and we talked
24 about mental health co response. We talked about our five
25 point plan. We talked about policing large spaces in our

1 community, large events. It was a very positive
2 interaction. We talked about community engagement. I
3 focused deterrence to crime and how we are committed to
4 working with our community. On Monday, June 6th, also, I
5 met with that's wrong. On Wednesday, June 1st. was the
6 policy conference on Monday, June 6th. I had the
7 privilege of doing a press conference with U.S. Attorney,
8 Dawn Ison along with our Mayor, Mike Duggan and others in
9 law enforcement, a number of law enforcement partners.

10 CHIEF WHITE: We talked about the targeted law
11 enforcement initiative that is designed to reduce gun
12 violence and enforced federal firearms laws in our city;
13 other unified approach will reduce gun violence includes
14 increased federal law enforcement resources in a
15 coordinated prosecution effort. Simply put the feds are
16 going to assist us in taking some of our cases federally.
17 We're hoping that that has an impact for a variety of
18 reasons and not a criticism, but a variety of reasons. We
19 are not seeing the incarceration of those who victimize
20 our community. And I think it's, you know, time that we
21 started to see that, it's time that we started to return
22 back to pre-pandemic times where people are being held
23 accountable. The officers are doing an amazing job of
24 locking these people up that are victimizing our
25 community, but no sooner than the report is done, they're

1 on tether and back out on the street victimizing the next
2 person.

3 CHIEF WHITE: So hopefully this has an impact. I will
4 tell you this, that the U.S. Attorney is committed to
5 safety in our community. She's Detroit born and bred, a
6 graduate of CASS Tech and wants to make an impact on this
7 community. I am going to do everything I can to work with
8 her in that endeavor. And I'm excited to have the
9 assistance. Very briefly, one of our lieutenants Alicia
10 Lewis recognized for 45 years of service. So that's
11 pretty incredible. We brought back our walk a mile
12 Wednesdays and started at the Second Precinct this week,
13 but we were rained out. We'll be back in the second next
14 week. We have a graduation ceremony basically recruit
15 class 22 D will graduate from the Detroit Metropolitan
16 Police Academy. The ceremony will take place right here
17 at the Northwest Campus at 10:30 AM tomorrow.

18 CHIEF WHITE: I'd like to invite the Board to attend.
19 And then finally, I just want to go on record with
20 thanking Dr. Ivery and you as well outgoing Chairman
21 Holley for the Wayne County Community College District
22 partnership. From that very simple conversation that you
23 launched, we've been able to do two really dynamic
24 things. One is start a new police academy, running out of
25 this facility, that's being built for us which is going

1 to be amazing to have our officers at a police academy
2 separate from the training center. So we'll have a
3 training center and a police academy able to train in two
4 different locations. But a state of the art police
5 academy, which is what our officers deserve as we go out
6 and try to recruit. And then also our dual track program
7 of allowing our high school students in Detroit to get an
8 associate's degree as well as graduate with that and go
9 to the Detroit Police Academy. And that was born out of a
10 conversation with you just over a year ago. So thank you
11 very much for that and it's going well. With that, I'll
12 take any questions.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Chief. Chief, can you
14 have someone maybe a Chaplain to see if their grandmother
15 needs help with the rearrangements of the child?

16 CHIEF WHITE: I will let.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Let me know. The other thing,
18 Chief. I just feel like, and I know I sound like a broken
19 record but I just feel like this whole thing about this
20 gun that we had... a gun get you two years. It just seems
21 like to me that that we ought to get back to that. And I
22 know this is I'm talking to the church, but I'm in the
23 wrong pew, but I do feel like if you can help me with
24 that, help us with that. I just feel like it's just too
25 much guns and irresponsible. And we had this under

1 wrapped for a while for this, where will a gun get you
2 too. I just feel like that's really hurting us by not
3 enforcing that, or do you feel that way or you don't?

4 CHIEF WHITE: No, I do feel that way Chairman Holley
5 and honestly, I think, you know, we have to have a real
6 conversation about guns. I mean, guns get you in more
7 trouble than they get you out of. And we see a lot of
8 people making really bad decisions with guns. And at a
9 time when you had a mandatory two for carrying a gun
10 illegally, it did make an impact on our community.
11 Statistically, you can see what it did but now it doesn't
12 get you two days before you're out on a tether. So it's,
13 you know, it has to be punishment. You know, we can't
14 keep trying to legislate punishment. I mean, if you
15 violate the law, you have to be held accountable period.
16 Whether you're a police officer or citizen, you violate
17 the law, there has to be accountability. And that's what,
18 what we're seeing right now is a lack of accountability
19 across this country. And that's why you have the level of
20 violence that you see across this country. This isn't
21 about second amendment. This is about people who are
22 legally carrying guns and victimizing our communities.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Commissioner
24 Hernandez, do you have a question for the chief?

25 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: I don't. Thank you.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Burton, you have a
2 question for the Chief? Let the record show Commissioner
3 Burton is present. And Commissioner Pressley as well. I'm
4 sorry.

5 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Yes, Mr. Chairman questions for
6 the Chief. In Sacramento, California, it seems that but
7 law enforcement and elected officials are doing in
8 Sacramento, California, far as getting illegal guns off
9 the streets. They are given those allowing them to gas
10 up, fill up their vehicles. Do you see something like
11 that working, possibly working like that here in Detroit?

12 CHIEF WHITE: Absolutely not. I think, I think gun
13 buybacks don't work. You get guns that were found, guns
14 from deceased seniors. You don't get to trigger pool,
15 those guns, that's robbing the person that's killing the
16 person. You get the gun that someone finds doesn't want
17 rusted out. They don't work.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Commissioner Presley
19 as well. I'm sorry. Thank you, commission ho.

20 Thank you. Thank you, Chief White for your report.
21 Two weeks ago, I received a call from one of my
22 neighbors. We live right up the street in in the
23 Grandmont, Rosedale community, and we volunteer on the
24 vacant property task force. And part of our vision is to
25 work with the County treasurer to prevent foreclosure.

1 And we also try to work with the city as it relates to
2 blight. One of our neighbors has been challenged on the
3 street of Archdale with a commercial truck that has been
4 parked in the backyard of one of the, so say neighbors.
5 And in fact, we've even had NPO, Childrey go to the exact
6 address and still that person who says that he lives at
7 that home refuses to move that commercial truck. So what
8 is it that, and I know how you feel about abandoned
9 vehicles, what is it that can be done?

10 CHIEF WHITE: A lot. We have to take them to court.
11 We can't go on this property and tow it, but we can take
12 them to court. So we have to issue the ticket, get them
13 in the court. If it's visible from the street, they can
14 take some pictures. So I'll have them follow up on that
15 with you.

16 COMMISSIONER HOLT: And with whom should I share the
17 exact address?

18 CHIEF WHITE: You said NPO Childrey, what Precinct is
19 that?

20 COMMISSIONER: The Eighth?

21 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Yes.

22 CHIEF WHITE: Yes. Okay. I can take care of it from
23 here. Okay.

24 CHIEF WHITE: I'll have Childrey give you a call.

25 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Okay. Communicate to the

1 neighbors that you've indicated that you're going to
2 follow through.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Pressley.

4 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: No questions, Chair.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Bell.

6 COMMISSIONER BELL: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I don't
7 have a question, but I listen closely to the Chief in
8 terms of reporting out about ShotSpotter and in my career
9 of 32 years, I never went to a scene where a child had
10 been shot and killed, but the Chief has reported out
11 constantly and very emotional to me, to see him on TV,
12 responding to that situation. I think the ShotSpotter
13 contract is before the Council now, and they pulled it
14 off the agenda for the future in addressing it. I think
15 this Board should entertain a motion. I would make a
16 motion that we go on record supporting ShotSpotter's,
17 renewal contract with the City of Detroit. I think it
18 would be very meaningful that we take a stand with Chief
19 White

20 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Second

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any discussion? My concern is
22 Chief, I mean Commissioner, and I don't want to get ahead
23 of City Council. That's my concern, but again, you have a
24 right to make that motion. She has a right to second it,
25 I just know they pulled it off. I don't know why they put

1 it off or anything like that. I don't think the way they
2 did it, they were not against it. It's just something
3 they wanted to do with it. You wanted to give me some
4 information with that Chief?

5 CHIEF WHITE: Yes, I do. Through the Chair we
6 requested that to be pulled off. We wanted to socialize
7 it more because there was so much misinformation out
8 there. But that was by our request.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. So can I get you're...?

10 COMMISSIONER BELL: Mr. Chair, I speak loud and clear
11 that this is an issue that we have reviewed. We have
12 policy, they have reported out constantly. There's no
13 issue with ShotSpotter. I think as a responsible Board in
14 terms of Charter mandated duties that we should speak to
15 this issue at this meeting here, that we are very
16 supportive of the renewal of the contract. We do not have
17 impact on the Council, but this is a public stand for the
18 people and for this Board. That is the position that I'm
19 taking.

20 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Mr. Chairman.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, Commissioner Moore.

22 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Yes, sir. I've been hearing a
23 lot on both sides as it relates to ShotSpotter. One of
24 the suggestions that a community member came up with was
25 right in the middle. Since crime is going to go down in

1 the Eighth and Ninth Precinct because the feds are
2 operating heavy in those areas, for ShotSpotter to be a
3 mobile piece. So instead of using them in the Eighth and
4 Ninth, once they go down, once crime goes down, to move
5 them to other locations of the city. So I don't know if
6 the contract would be reworded for that or what have you,
7 Chief. But that was just a suggestion that seemed like it
8 was right in the middle. I think the citizens I've been
9 hearing anyway, have an issue with \$7 million going
10 towards that.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Any other...?

12 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Through the Chair? I attended the
13 meeting, the meeting was Monday, \$7.3 million. And I did
14 ask because it's basically the description on the agenda
15 said that Council would approve. I think. I'm comfort to
16 know that DPD was responsible for it being removed from
17 the agenda, because we really could not hear that well.
18 And when I did pose my question, the Chair of the
19 committee said something about it moving along. I also
20 attended a meeting...

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry, Commissioner, please
22 forgive me. I just want to meet with...

23 COMMISSIONER HOLT: On both examples on the council
24 member, those folks who spoke on the proposed contract of
25 \$7 plus million dollars, they were much in favor of it. I

1 also attended a meeting later that evening and it was in
2 District 2, Kim Tandy's District and folks who spoke on
3 the subject of the ShotSpotter.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I think the question ought to
5 be, Commissioner. He pulled it off the agenda that's the
6 question. And I don't know...

7 COMMISSIONER HOLT: My point here. I'm sorry, Chair,
8 Holley. My point here is I'm relieved to know that DPD
9 was responsible for removing the item from the agenda.
10 And I'm basically saying, despite the fact that DPD
11 removed the item citizens who spoke on ShotSpotter, they
12 were in support of it. And I believe the \$7 plus million
13 will allow for ShotSpotter to be used in other precincts,
14 as opposed to the precincts now of eight and nine.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: This time the Chair would be...

16 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Through the Chair.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What I'd like to do is just, did
18 I hear somebody down at the end?

19 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Yes. Through the Chair? Yes.
20 Okay. You got two minutes on this son.

21 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Thank you. You know, I, wasn't
22 going to bring this up today at this meeting, I wasn't
23 going to speak on ShotSpotter, but since the conversation
24 is at the table, so I'm going to speak in reference to a
25 victim by ShotSpotter technology out of Chicago,

1 Illinois, by the name of Michael Williams. Michael
2 Williams served prison time because ShotSpotter
3 technology was the key evidence that misidentified him
4 and led to his wrongful conviction. Michael Williams was
5 contemplating on committing suicide when he was in
6 prison, in jail. It was his wife that jogged his memory
7 about times that they have gone fishing and the times
8 that he helped braid our hair, which gave him the hope to
9 continue on, to fight this wrongful conviction that led
10 to his freedom after a year later. ShotSpotter technology
11 is something that our community don't want to see because
12 it could pick up sensitive conversations from the ground
13 level with microphone sensors. There are case studies out
14 there. One case study is Rochester, New York, where a
15 judge said that the technology was not reliable in
16 California.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I think your point is made,
18 Commissioner.

19 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Mr. Chair, I move to the
20 question.

21 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman, one Commissioner
22 spoke for three minutes but even...

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Here we go.

24 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Just fairness...

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner,

1 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman, two seconds...

2 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: I move to the question.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Two seconds. Go ahead.

4 COMMISSIONER BURTON: All right. So with DPD facial
5 recognition, I mean, not facial recognition. With DPD
6 ShotSpotter report presentation had gone before City
7 Council. There was a 63% reduction...

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: That's more than two seconds

9 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Reduction of non-ShotSpotter
10 precincts.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And the point is, Commissioner.
12 I'm going to move it because you point is...

13 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman, I move to table
14 the discussion on ShotSpotter.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Let's do that, if you don't
16 mind, let's have a roll call.

17 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Support.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Do I have a support.

19 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Support.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All in favor to closed session.

21 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Point of order. I'm wondering
22 if my entertaining of the question will proceed the
23 tabling of this matter. I mean, I did request that we
24 move to the question.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And that's what it was. I'm

1 recognizing the question in terms of, I thought you said
2 you wanted to call the question.

3 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Yes. To the motion that was
4 made by the Commissioner relative to us stating our
5 support.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So we are basically moving the
7 question.

8 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, I can move into the roll call
9 vote.

10 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: And on the motion, then.

11 DR. JACKSON: That motion must be seconded.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It was vote. It was

13 MS. WHITE: It was second.

14 DR. JACKSON: If there's no debate and we have to
15 vote on it.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay then So at this time, all
17 in favor, say, aye,

18 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

19 COMMISSIONER BURTON: What's the motion, Mr.
20 Chairman, that we voting on?

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: We're voting on the motion that
22 basically he wants to support the renewal of ShotSpotter.

23 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: What are we doing?

24 DR. JACKSON: I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: We're voting on the...just give

1 me time, just bear with me. I know what I'm going to say,
2 but you have to give me a chance to say it. The motion
3 that was on the table has been basically asked to call
4 the question. I raised the - and had a second and
5 basically now I need to have a roll call vote on the
6 question. Okay. That we want to move on. So right now
7 move to the question. The vote is on the question right
8 now, not the motion.

9 MS. WHITE: Through the Chair. The motion is to
10 support the renewal of the ShotSpotter contract.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry. Please forgive me.

12 DR. JACKSON: The motion is...

13 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman, we have no
14 information on this contract. We have no presentation on
15 it.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm just saying, Commissioner...

17 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: That's why I said table.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I know, but just make me look
19 good.

20 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner, the motion was to
22 call the question on the motion. So the motion is now to
23 support ShotSpotter or not. That's what the motion is.

24 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman, I had made a
25 motion to table that motion, which was seconded.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. So I didn't hear that.

2 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: So there that question is not
3 on the table.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Parliamentarian?

5 DR. JACKSON: The motion to call the previous
6 question has a higher proceeding than the motion to
7 table. So the motion to call the previous question must
8 be voted on first. It is non-debatable. And if that
9 motion is adopted, it ends the debate on the main motion,
10 which is to support ShotSpotter. So the motion currently
11 in front of the board is the motion to call the previous
12 question. It was seconded. It is non-debatable. It needs
13 to be voted up or down. It requires two thirds vote. It
14 is a non-debatable motion.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So, what am I voting on Madam
16 Parliamentarian?

17 DR. JACKSON: You're voting on the motion to stop the
18 debate. The motion to call the previous question is the
19 motion. We're no longer debating the main motion.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Do I have a roll call?

21 DR. JACKSON: Yes, sir. It requires two thirds vote
22 to adopt it. And if the motion to call the previous
23 question is adopted, then you immediately go to the vote
24 on the main motion.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Let's go roll call please. I'm

1 sorry.

2 MS. WHITE: Vice- Chair Ferguson - Yes.

3 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bernard - No.

4 MS. WHITE: Commission Bell - Yes.

5 MS. WHITE: Commission Burton - No.

6 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Moore - Yes.

7 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Hernandez - Yes.

8 MS. WHITE: Commission Holt - Yes.

9 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Pressley - Yes.

10 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair - Yes.

11 MS. WHITE: 7 = Yes votes and 2 = No votes.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So now we vote on the motion
13 itself. Roll call.

14 MS. WHITE: Mr. Vice-Chair -

15 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Can you read the motion into
16 the record, Mr. Chairman?

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Sure. Read the motion for me,
18 madam Secretary.

19 MS. WHITE: Through the Chair the motion is to
20 support the renewal of the ShotSpotter contract. Mr.
21 Vice-Chair - Yes.

22 MS. WHITE: Commission Bernard - I abstain.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Wait a minute. That's not the
24 motion. Madam Chairperson. Yes. We cannot vote on
25 something has not taken place. We're not voting on the

1 contract. There is no contract. We are voting on support
2 of the contract. That's all. We don't have a contract.
3 We're supporting...

4 COMMISSIONER BELL: The renewal.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What I just said.

6 MS. WHITE: Support the renewal.

7 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman. Can we get a
8 legal opinion from...?

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I am the legal man.

10 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Oh, you're an attorney.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes. I don't need a...

12 COMMISSIONER BURTON: You have a P number.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: This is an easy thing to do.
14 Let's just either be going to vote it up or down,
15 support, or not.

16 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bernard - I have to vote no
17 on a contract. I haven't seen and have no knowledge of
18 have no knowledge of the parameter, how the money is
19 flowing, who gets it, what's going on. No one at this
20 table has seen the contract or even had an executive
21 summary of the contract. So how can you possibly approve
22 something that you have absolutely zero minus zero
23 knowledge of? I can't vote to approve the concept of
24 ShotSpotter.

25 COMMISSIONER BELL: Mr. Chairman., a point of order.

1 She's speaking out turn. She should be voting, not
2 speaking on the motion.

3 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Bell - Yes.

4 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Burton - I'm going to agree
5 with Commissioner Linda Bernard on the fact that we
6 cannot vote on something that we have not seen. But more
7 importantly, on the fact that this technology has seen to
8 have held those in a black and brown community. So I just
9 want to vote no, on this contract.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: That's fine. That's it.

11 COMMISSIONER BURTON: It is preposterous. And on top
12 of that, we should not be having this discussion as a
13 vote. We would like to see document.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Burton...

15 COMMISSIONER BURTON: We need to see documents
16 showing...

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Burton want I'm
18 asking you to.

19 COMMISSIONER BURTON: To engineer...

20 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: Point of order.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I've asked you to stop talking,
22 man. You're just going on and on. It's a vote.

23 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Mr. Chairman, you gave other
24 Commissioners...

25 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: Point of order.

1 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Three and four minutes.

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You're voting or not voting? Now
3 don't let this get ugly here. I'm just asking you to
4 vote. That's all. you said, no. Let's go to the next
5 person.

6 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Moore - No.

7 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Point of order, Mr. Chairman.

8 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Hernandez - Yes.

9 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Holt - Yes.

10 MS. WHITE: Commissioner Pressley - Yes.

11 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair - No.

12 MS. WHITE: There were 5 = Yes votes and 4 = No
13 votes.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So what does that mean?

15 MS. WHITE: The motion passed. The motion is adopted.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. I'm sorry, ladies and
17 gentlemen, please forgive me and forgive us in terms of
18 how we're running this meeting and I apologize to you. At
19 this time, I'm asking... where are we?

20 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chair, you were still on the Chief...

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: We are still with the Chief? So,
22 Commissioner Ferguson. That's a long way Chief, but we
23 are getting back to you. Do you have a question for the
24 Chief?

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: No, I don't.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Bernard, do you
2 have a question for the Chief?

3 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Chief, I was wondering if you
4 have a plan to address probably what is anticipated as an
5 increase in violence within the city during the summer
6 but keeping in mind Chief, as you know, that the increase
7 in crime is directly related to poverty and it's directly
8 related to, you know, social conditions within a
9 community and education issues. So having said that, do
10 you have a plan for the summer that you think will, one,
11 protect the community, but also be cognizant of the
12 reasons for crime and violence

13 CHIEF WHITE: Through the Chair. So it is part of our
14 five point strategy in the crime plan that I released and
15 recognizing that crime is influenced by these factors.
16 But my primary responsibility as selected by this Board
17 and City Council and the Mayor is to enforce the law and
18 to ensure that the people who live, work and play in this
19 city do so safely and not be victimized. You know, we are
20 sensitive to the influencers of crime such as poverty and
21 mental illness. And we'll be cognizant of that, but they
22 will not detract us from our responsibility of law
23 enforcement, which is what we're going to do.

24 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Well, I was really thinking
25 about jobs for youth or programs, things like that.

1 CHIEF WHITE: And all those things can be true at the
2 same time. And we have those jobs, Detroit at Work is
3 hiring, we're hiring and we want people to take advantage
4 of those opportunities, but we also will be very strict
5 in our enforcement of people who victimize our community
6 and violate the law.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And plus everything is in that
8 240 page span.

9 CHIEF WHITE: It certainly is.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: As well. Commissioner Moore,

11 COMMISSIONER MOORE: No questions, sir.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Anybody behind you? Next to you,
13 Commissioner?

14 COMMISSIONER MOORE: No, sir.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Thank you so much.

16 CHIEF WHITE: Thank you.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Chief, thank you so much. At
18 this time, Human Resources. I see you standing by and
19 anticipating. So welcome and we look forward to your
20 report.

21 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Good evening Chair. I'll be
22 presenting Human Resources report for the month of May.
23 The report's going to cover departmental staffing,
24 personnel recruiting and recruiting initiatives. And
25 also, I believe you received handouts as well from the

1 report. Yes. I don't know if they have slides, but if
2 they do next slide, please. It should be slide two. So
3 this slide in case the audience is looking to be carrying
4 departmental staffing. So they'll see the raw numbers,
5 but for the department, we were at 89%, for sworn members
6 we were at 92%, vacancies was 8%. That was for sworn
7 positions. For police assistance, we had a 64%, vacancies
8 was 36%. For civilians for the month of May, 82% and
9 vacancies was 18%. Next slide should be sworn recruiting
10 from the beginning of the fiscal year to May 31st. So
11 recruiting had a total of 4,013 applications during that
12 time, 56 are still in processing, we've hired 122, 269
13 applications were withdrawn.

14 DIRECTOR PATILLO: 2,548 applications were archived,
15 338 were temporary disqualified, and 418 was permanently
16 disqualified. And then 217 is awaiting MCOLES. Basically,
17 they're waiting the testing or they were either archived.
18 Next slide. So for MCOLES testing for the month of May,
19 we had 41 that was scheduled for the written test. 38
20 appeared 25 pass, which was a 66% passing rate. 13
21 failed, 34% failure rate, one rescheduled and two no-
22 shows. For physical agility, 211 was scheduled, 99
23 appeared, 48 pass. That was a 48% passing rate. 51
24 failed, 52% failure rate, 25 rescheduled and there was 87
25 no-shows. Next slide should be total new hires. So for

1 the month of May, we had 10 that we hired. We did not put
2 them in a class. They're going to join the next class
3 that we have, which is going to go in June, before the
4 end of June. We did have 57 civilians that we hired in
5 the month of May.

6 DIRECTOR PATILLO: A lot of that contributed to the
7 career fair that we had in April. And then also for the
8 civilians, we set a goal that we would hire 90% within 90
9 days. And we're on track to do that. We have 97 students
10 that are in the academy, as of right now. And as the
11 Chief mentioned, we're going to have graduation tomorrow.
12 And then in May we graduated 20. We hired through the
13 mayor's fellowship program, we had 13 college students
14 that started with DPD. And I just want to highlight that
15 because last year, DPD did not participate in that
16 program. So this is the first year since the inception
17 that DPD participated in the mayor's fellowship. So
18 basically, those are all college students. They're spread
19 out within our department.

20 DIRECTOR PATILLO: All of them that were selected did
21 interview within the department. So we had 13 that
22 started on this past Monday. And then as far as the
23 youth, we had a quota of 60 through the other Mayor's
24 fellowship, which is Grow the Detroit Youth Talent. The
25 majority of the students will work with Sergeant

1 Richardson, who's doing the lead for the WC3 and the
2 Detroit Public Safety Academy. And the other 15 students
3 will be hired to intern within the Detroit DPD
4 departments. Of note, City Council passed a resolution
5 where any of these city jobs that the salary was less
6 than \$15 effective, 1st July, it will raise to \$15. The
7 significance of that is that DPD had approximately seven
8 job titles where that's going to be impacted. So that's
9 going to help traffic control office administration,
10 garage attendance, and some of the other ones. So that's
11 a win across the city for that. Next slide. For Detroit
12 residency for May, we had 542 sworn that live in Detroit
13 369 civilians and 19 police assistants. And for non-sworn
14 1,852, non-Detroiters, 252 civilians, 26 police
15 assistants, and then of the new hires, 28 were civilian
16 Detroit residents, 2 were sworn new hires.

17 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Next slide. So this should be the
18 attrition slide. 26 sworn separated, 12 civilians
19 separated 1 police assistant for total of 39. The leave
20 of absence are restricted. For the month of May, we have
21 for sworn FM LA continuous 16 FMLA intermediate 63,
22 medical leave 3, military leave 3, personal education 3,
23 restricted 166, disabled 32, 616. And for civilians for
24 FMLA continuous 7, FMLA intermediate 74, medical leave 5,
25 personal education 3, restricted 15, disabled 1, 3 sick.

1 Next slide

2 DIRECTOR PATILLO: For monthly separations, I think
3 already, oh, I didn't do that. So total of 26, but the
4 breakout is 23 police officers. 1 sergeant, 1 detective,
5 1 assistant chief, as you know, he's now the deputy
6 mayor. And then for suspensions, we had 18. That was 16
7 police officers, 1 corporal, 1 sergeant, and there are
8 565 members in the drop program. Next slide is our
9 recruiting strategies. So for the month of May, we've
10 been busy as you all know, for the ones that came out to
11 campus Martius, we did a family fun day there and then we
12 kicked off the Chief initiative where we are doing a race
13 amongst the Chief and the assistant chief's, race to
14 5,000 applications. So that began on Memorial weekend and
15 will continue through Labor Day weekend. We've attended
16 over 32 events recruiting for the month of May. We
17 visited various churches.

18 DIRECTOR PATILLO: We'll continue to work with the
19 mayors interfaith based representative to help us with
20 that. We're exploring ideas of recruit in state and out
21 of state. I was on the phone yesterday with a regional
22 representative for the Detroit Metropolitan Veteran
23 Affairs. So we're partnering with military veteran
24 affairs. We're also looking at some trade schools, law
25 enforcement and other security companies. We've beefed up

1 our field recruiting, basically taken from our police
2 recruiting to help with our field recruiting, to get out.
3 We're going to do a field recruiting podcast, TikTok and
4 be more on social advertisement on Facebook and
5 Instagram. We've attended several high school
6 graduations. We've done the violence, peace wall,
7 community relations, and book clubs. And so basically,
8 you know, if you have events that, you know, in your
9 community, your districts, please invite us out. We are
10 more than willing to put it on the schedule and come out.
11 We're all about recruiting, trying to make the department
12 better. So with that, this concludes my brief.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, Ms. Patillo.
14 Let me ask you this and apologize if I sound like I asked
15 you before. What the ceiling, what's the number we
16 looking for a city like Detroit?

17 DIRECTOR PATILLO: For the number of police officers?

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, ma'am.

19 DIRECTOR PATILLO: So, our goal that we're trying to
20 recruit for this year is approximately 310. That's our
21 goal. That number will supersede any number since 2018.
22 So that is our goal to try to reach that. We're halfway
23 there. If we can exceed it, we will exceed it. But our
24 goal is three 10 for this year.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry, please forgive me. I

1 guess what I'm asking is for a city with 700,000 people,
2 what numbers are we looking for in terms of police
3 officers

4 DIRECTOR PATILLO: So as of right now, our budget for
5 police officers is, I'll get you the number. So our
6 budget...

7 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: 2,700

8 DIRECTOR PATILLO: It's approximately.

9 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Approximately 2,700.

10 DIRECTOR PATILLO: A little less than 2,700, once you
11 factor out the police assistance, because we're budgeted
12 for 70 for them. Give me one second. I'll get you the
13 true number. So for police officers, we're budgeted at
14 2,616. So that is our budgeted number.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: That's find for me. I love the
16 commercial, the new commercial you have for recruiting.
17 Oh man, it's hot. It's really hot. I mean you really big
18 time now. It is really.

19 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I have a great team, sir.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Well, I'm just telling you. I do
21 have a question for Human Resources. Commissioner
22 Attorney Bernard.

23 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: You mentioned that you have a
24 DPD internship program for high school and colleges. One,
25 what is the program? And secondly, is it a paid program?

1 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Yes, both positions are paid.

2 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: It is part-time?

3 DIRECTOR PATILLO: No. So for the Mayor's fellowship
4 program which was instituted through the Mayor's Office
5 it was advertised on the City of Detroit's website. The
6 approximate pay is \$15 an hour. The most students can
7 work is up to 40 hours per week. And that is set by what
8 they want to do with the department. So the department
9 minimum that some departments are asking is 20 hours, but
10 the most they can work is, is 40 hours. For the Grow
11 Detroit Youth to be eligible. So for the Mayor's program,
12 you have to be a college student. For the Grow Detroit
13 Youth Program, it is the ages of 14 to 24. That's a 6-
14 week program, which starts in July and it goes into
15 August the 12th. Some of those programs, you could do it
16 virtual, or you could do it in person. All of our
17 students are going to be in person. And we kind of split
18 it up who is going to work with Sergeant Richardson and
19 then there are some that really want to come to the
20 police department. So they want to explore options with
21 being in the police department. And those individuals
22 were selected amongst the quotas that we had.

23 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Thank you.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any questions from, Commissioner
25 Moore, down this side? Any questions? Commissioner Bell?

1 COMMISSIONER BELL: Mr. Chairman? I don't have a
2 question, but I do want to make a statement. Director,
3 you are doing an outstanding job. When you look at the
4 climate about people being employed in this country and
5 policing has always been a difficult task in the African-
6 American community. So I just want to commend you. Keep
7 up the good work. As you stated, whatever we can do, we
8 need to do our part. So thank you once again.

9 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Thank you.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Well, Commissioner Holt.

11 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Thank you, Chair Holley. No, I'd
12 just like to share those same sentiments. Each time she
13 has a recruitment and I walk up to her. I forget how to
14 title her as the Human Resource Director Patillo. We did
15 a good job appointing you and as Commissioner Bell has
16 said, kudos.

17 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Thank you.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Pressley.

19 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: No questions. Just looking
20 forward to you all joining third for recruitment on third
21 Sunday. Looking forward to that.

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay.

23 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Thank you.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Hernandez.

25 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: No, that's it.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Thank you.

2 DIRECTOR PATILLO: I just want to give, you know, a
3 special thanks to my staff. They're great. They're
4 awesome. Anything I ask them to do, they're willing to
5 work. I mean, they believe in the mission. They believe
6 in the community. And so we do this collectively
7 together.

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I don't have nothing to worry
9 about?

10 DIRECTOR PATILLO: Nothing to worry about.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: All right. Thank you. Second
12 Precinct, you have been very patient. You've been looking
13 forward to this. The man that dresses commissioners.

14 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Good evening, honorable Board.
15 I'm Commander Michael Chambers. I've been Commander now
16 at the Second Precinct since February. Previous to that,
17 I was the captain also at the Second Precinct for about 3
18 years. Okay. I'm happy to be at number 2. I'm enjoying my
19 time here; I think it's a great precinct. I was joined in
20 February by new Captain Derek May, who is an outstanding
21 leader, outstanding officer and outstanding person. And
22 I'm thankful to have him as well. So just to start the
23 Second Precinct encompasses roughly 10.5 square miles. We
24 have a population of about 60,000 residents, City Council
25 Districts, 1, 2, 6, and 7 are within our precinct

1 boundaries. There are approximately 105 officers of
2 various ranks assigned to the precinct, working in
3 assignments, such as patrol special operations, traffic
4 and investigations. Community relations is very important
5 within the Second Precinct. Our Precinct is very engaged
6 with the community associations, such as the Barton
7 McFarland Association, Little Field Association, Hartwell
8 Neighbors Association and the Burns Cooley Association.
9 We have 6 dedicated neighborhood policing officers along
10 with the community relations sergeant. I just want to
11 stop. And we also have one of them is here in the back.
12 Do you want to step up Earl? This is Neighborhood Police
13 Officer Earl Franklin, who does an outstanding job.

14 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: I did see NPO Devon Maples. He
15 may have stepped away for a second, but they're here this
16 evening as well. So let me jump back to where I was at,
17 and community relations, Sergeant Edward Jackson, who
18 does an outstanding job to address various issues that
19 arise in the community and coordinate activities. We are
20 partnered with many community stakeholders in an active
21 businesses united with officers and youth, a BUOY program
22 that supports events that we hold throughout the year,
23 such as national night out, Halloween candy, giveaway,
24 police weeks, school supply giveaway, and senior movie
25 night. So now I'll talk a little bit about statistics and

1 start off with our positives. We're seeing nearly 14%
2 reduction in violent crimes year to date as compared to
3 2021. This year we're seeing a 20% reduction in homicides
4 from this point last year, a 39.4% reduction in sex
5 assaults.

6 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: We're seeing 11.6% reduction in
7 aggravated assaults year to date as compared to last
8 year. We're also seeing a 24% reduction in non-fatal
9 shootings as compared to last year. This year we've taken
10 89 handguns and 17 long guns for a total of 106 total
11 guns off the street in the Second Precinct this year. It
12 should be noted that our Second Precinct Detective Unit
13 has one of the highest closure rates in the city for
14 nonfatal shootings. As far as robberies, we're seeing a
15 reduction of 7.5% in robberies year to date, and it's
16 been our most positive trend over the last 28 days. We're
17 seeing a nearly 40% reduction in robberies in the Second
18 Precinct. Some of the challenges that we've been having
19 year to date is with our property crimes. Collectively,
20 we are seeing over a 20% increase in our property crimes,
21 such as burglary Larceny, motor vehicle threat and theft.

22 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: So as a result, we're ramping up
23 our efforts towards addressing these property crimes.
24 We're also continuing our mission of keeping violent
25 crime down. We have seen over the last 28 days an

1 increase in motor vehicle thefts and we're actively
2 trying to address that problem. So as part of our
3 strategy in the Second Precinct, we're dedicating
4 additional scout cars and increasing officer patrol
5 hours, in precinct hotspot, such as 21222728, which is a
6 north end of the Precinct and a middle area. We're doing
7 this through what we call our 80 series car and also a 4-
8 hour block car. So what the officers are doing is
9 actually coming in 4 hours before their shift. We're
10 allowing them to work overtime out of service, where
11 they're not tied to police runs. They're going to these
12 hotspot areas and trying to address different issues that
13 we're having. The same thing with that 80 series.

14 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: That's a two person car where
15 they're partnering up, they're out of service. They're
16 understanding where the crime's happening. They're going
17 there, making their presence felt and trying to address
18 those problems. Twice a week, we're doing what we call
19 restore peace operations, where our special operations
20 officers are actually working double days. They're
21 working 16 hours trying to address those hotspot areas.
22 They do things like ticket and tow. They are OTs, which
23 they are offering to gauge, trying to address
24 prostitution issues. They're also doing warrant sweeps.
25 We also have what we call a known offender car. A team

1 that daily we send them off information about individuals
2 that are named in police reports that are carrying
3 weapons and utilizing it to terrorize victims. So we're
4 getting out after these known offenders and bringing them
5 to justice.

6 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: So we have that known offender
7 car. We also have what we call home checks. We have an
8 embedded Michigan Department of Corrections agent that
9 stays at the Second Precinct. So our team goes out on a
10 regular basis with this embedded agent and does home
11 checks to make sure that these parolees and probationers
12 are doing what they're supposed to do. We also have a
13 very active detective unit that I spoke to, a cease fire
14 team that responds to all of our non-fatal shootings and
15 shootings. I mean and fatal shootings, I should say. The
16 cease fire team, if they see that there's anything gang
17 related, they're going to do what they call disruptions
18 and go out to those areas, make their presence felt, do
19 canvassing and try and assist with the investigations. We
20 also, as a supplement to our ongoing strategy, we have a
21 joint efforts with some of our specialized units like to
22 combat some of carjacking motor vehicle thefts.

23 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: We've partnered with CATS, which
24 is our Commercial Auto Theft Unit. We've also partnered
25 with neighboring precincts, like the Eighth Precinct, the

1 combat different issues we've had along Greenfield and
2 some of our borders. So we've done that. We are also
3 going to be implementing a MLCC Inspection Unit for our
4 clubs and training where right now we're training our
5 officers and we'll be conducting business checks to
6 ensure the businesses are operating within code and
7 they're licensed. It's anticipated that the increased
8 presence will be beneficial in the reduction of crime in
9 and around the businesses. As far as our community
10 programs, I can't brag enough about the neighborhood
11 policing team we have at the Second Precinct. They're top
12 notch and they're really second to none that we like to
13 say. They're out there. They're doing programs like anti-
14 bowling, conflict resolution classes, stranger danger
15 presentations, gun safety tips, gun lock giveaways and we
16 also have an active explorers program with our youth.

17 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: We also have a victim advocate
18 that is within the precinct. She talks with our (DV)
19 Domestic Violence victims and provides resources for
20 them. Some of the upcoming events that we're going to
21 have within our precinct, on next Tuesday on the second
22 of each Tuesday, we have our community relations meeting.
23 And that will be actually our last before we break for
24 July and August. So we'll be having that on June 14th.
25 The third Thursday of each month, we have a senior movie

1 night at the Second Precinct. We're going to be having a
2 jazz concert on July 15th. That was very well received
3 last year and we had a great turnout and I anticipated
4 being just as great this year. Also on August 2nd, we're
5 going to be having a national night out and on August
6 13th, we're going to have a Justice for Jada ride through
7 the community.

8 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: This was for a young lady that
9 was a victim of a shooting and then in remembrance of
10 her, the community comes together. We do a walk and ride
11 for that. Also, we're going to be having a Halloween
12 candy giveaway on October 31st. And like I said, the
13 NPOs, it's just constant, the things they're doing. So we
14 having events all the time and we try to post them up on
15 social media and spread them out to our community groups
16 as we go. So with that, I will take any questions.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: That's a very good report. He's
18 tall, but I want to hear what he sounds like. Just say
19 something to us.

20 NEIGHBORHOOL POLICE OFFICER EARL FRANKLIN: Good
21 evening, honorable Board. I just want to say it's a
22 pleasure to serve the Second Precinct. I have a very
23 great Commander here. A great group of officers and a
24 very strong community. I knew this was a great precinct
25 before I even came to it because I watched it in CompStat

1 and watched it at Board of Police Commissioners meeting.

2 I am grateful to be a part of this great precinct.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. How long you been
4 with the force?

5 NEIGHBORHOOL POLICE OFFICER EARL FRANKLIN: 24 years.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Really? Oh man. You must have
7 started when you were about 15.

8 NEIGHBORHOOL POLICE OFFICER EARL FRANKLIN: I visited
9 your church a couple of times.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I know. It's good to see you
11 again. Okay. Commander, you did a good job.

12 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you. I appreciate that.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Moore, you have a
14 question?

15 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Not a question, more so a
16 comment. Of all the complaints I've given you or issues
17 within the community, there only has been one that hasn't
18 been fulfilled, and I know why it hasn't, it's a very
19 legitimate reason and it's in the process of being done.
20 So I just appreciate you. I'm sure you know, Ms. Pinelli
21 is your number one cheerleader. You know, that. And you
22 have Ms. Shaw out there and so the community does
23 appreciate you and that's a good thing.

24 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: She's wonderful and we're
25 blessed to have her.

1 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Yes. So thank you for all you do
2 and your team.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you.

4 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any questions for the Commander?

6 COMMISSIONER HOLT: No. Thank you for your report.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very well done.

8 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Are we invited to the jazz
9 concert?

10 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Most definitely.

11 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Okay. Awesome.

12 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Front row.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. At this time,
14 Secretary White, your report.

15 MS. WHITE: Yes, sir. Through the Chair, honorable
16 Board and community, please refer to the agenda for the
17 incoming communications for this week. The honorable
18 Board received the following DPD reports, weekly DPD
19 facial recognition technology report, the DPD ShotSpotter
20 report, and the project Green Light report for the past
21 week. Also the Board received correspondence from Chief
22 of Police, James E. White regarding the notification of
23 the arbitration decision concerning Police Officer
24 LaSonya Parker. And as a reminder that item cannot be
25 discussed in an open session unless all other O&A

1 requirements have been met. And then the honorable Board
2 also received various additional correspondence,
3 including, but not limited to the Detroit police basic
4 recruit class 2022D graduation, which will be held
5 tomorrow, June 10th, 2022. The letter is included in your
6 packets for this week, and you also received various OCI
7 related reports for your consideration. And that
8 concludes my report. Thank you.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much, madam
10 Secretary. Any unfinished business?

11 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Yes. Mr. Chairman, just a
12 question, a clarification from the Parliamentarian.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes.

14 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Can a commissioner make a motion
15 during a question and answer period, without it being
16 prior approved in the unfinished section or in the
17 beginning of the agenda?

18 DR. JACKSON: There's nothing in the rules of debate
19 that would prohibit a commissioner from making a main
20 motion during a question answer, period. If the Board
21 wants to limit that, then they would need to adopt a
22 standing rule that would require the question and answer
23 period, to be completed before a main motion can be made.
24 But at this time a main motion can be made during the
25 question and answer period. If the Commissioner objects,

1 then the Commissioner can make several other motions that
2 could stymie that, but at this time there are no rules of
3 debate that would prohibit that.

4 COMMISSIONER MOORE: All right. Thank you, ma'am.

5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You okay, Commissioner?

6 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Yes, sir.

7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Commissioners, if there
8 are no unfinished business, new business,

9 COMMISSIONER BELL: New business. Mr. Chair.

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, sir.

11 COMMISSIONER BELL: There's a national trend, which
12 we just witnessed in Michigan concerning traffic stop
13 fatality of an African-American. There's a national trend
14 that's been the common practice throughout the country in
15 terms of traffic stop. It's very dangerous for the
16 African-American. Therefore, I held discussion just
17 recently with Commissioner Bernard and Commissioner Holt
18 in reference to the information I passed out to you and
19 the police. It deals with that and other
20 responsibilities. I'm hoping that the Commissioners will
21 weigh in on it and have input that we can make this
22 action item in the near future. The model is based on the
23 Michigan Association, Chief of Police. What to do when
24 stopped by the police which is other pamphlets throughout
25 the country, in terms of dealing with this issue. Traffic

1 stop is a fatality, as you know, and you are somewhat in
2 my age group, Commissioner Chair that when we started
3 driving our father stress, how we should respond to
4 policing. So we took note, but I don't think the message
5 has been getting out there. So we as a Board can take a
6 very aggressive stand on this particular matter. That is
7 my statement. I hope Commissioner would weigh in and take
8 a serious look at this document, and how we can draft
9 something to the effect Ms. Blossom and Ms. White worked
10 on it also. Thank you.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And I thank you for the
12 information and for the pass out. Did it get out to the
13 audience as well?

14 COMMISSIONER BELL: Yes, we can circulate and make
15 sure it gets out.

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. Very well and thank
17 you for that.

18 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Chair Holley.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, ma'am.

20 COMMISSIONER HOLT: In reference to these materials,
21 my question is, will they also appear on the Board's
22 website? Not yet, or...?

23 COMMISSIONER BELL: Once we come out with a final
24 document, we will share that. We have to have input from
25 all the Commissioners to come out with it. This is a

1 draft. We have to have permission approval by the Board
2 to weigh in, and then once we get a final draft, and we
3 can also share with the public too. They might want to
4 weigh in on it. Any entity that might want to weigh in on
5 it. Thank you.

6 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Right. And that could be
7 facilitated via the Board's website, yes?

8 COMMISSIONER BELL: Not the draft.

9 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Okay.

10 COMMISSIONER BELL: At this time, but I'm not making
11 final...

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Are you satisfied, Ms. Holt? Are
13 you okay.

14 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Oh yes. I'm fine.

15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Commissioner Hernandez.

16 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Through the Chair. Great
17 initiative. I'd just like to be involved if you'll have
18 me just for language access purposes?

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: We will have you.

20 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Thank you.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: No other new business. I want to
22 make sure that I can get a moment with all of you for my
23 last week. I want to make sure that all committees, can
24 you give me a report, a two-minute report from the budget
25 committee, just give me some idea where you are, have

1 people been participating and if they have not, we need
2 to know so that we can basically perhaps have some
3 disciplinary action. That's the budget committee.

4 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Thank you, Chair Holley. Yes. The
5 Board of Police Commissioner's budget committee met
6 yesterday on the May 2020 budget. Highlighted during that
7 meeting was the Board's fiscal year '23 budget. The new
8 fiscal year '23 budget begins on July 1st, 2022 through
9 June 30th, 2023. It's the Board of Police Commissioners,
10 fiscal '22 budget. Secondly, DPD budget. The Board is
11 scheduled to receive a quarterly presentation from the
12 department on June 16th, 2022, which, of course, is next
13 week's Board meeting. The Board has received the
14 following reports in preparation for the quarterly
15 presentation, one police department, physical 2022, third
16 quarterly review, and other financial information. Two,
17 physical year budget versus actual report executive
18 summary, which reflects monthly analysis year to date
19 analysis and the initialized projection analysis. Three
20 DPD fleet purchase report examining the vehicle
21 purchased, vehicle cost, operation, quantity order, and
22 estimated deployment date. Now, do I understand that we
23 make a motion to accept this report?

24 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: So moved.

25 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Support.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any questions? Hearing no
2 questions, all in favor, say aye.

3 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any opposed? So thank you so
5 much. And thank you for the work that you guys have done.
6 Policy committee.

7 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We
8 met on Wednesday as well. The department still has not
9 responded to our recommendations regarding the stop and
10 search and seizure policy that we forwarded to the
11 Chief's Office for their response prior to bringing it
12 back to the Board. We look forward to bringing that to
13 you shortly. We are currently reviewing the operating
14 under the influence of statute, I mean, our policy, which
15 is largely based on the Michigan State Police policy.
16 However, the Michigan State Police policy does not state
17 that police officers should advise people when they're
18 pulled over for potentially driving under the influence,
19 or they ask them about that. That they don't have to you
20 know, walk putting one foot in front of the other or
21 agree to have their eyes examined and all this kind of
22 stuff.

23 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: That is not in the statute.
24 However that's part of our policy. So the only issue that
25 I have with respect to that, and we're sending it out to

1 other council, to make sure that officers advise people
2 when they pull them over, they don't have to do that.
3 They do have to do the breathalyzer, however, by State
4 statute or have their license suspended. Finally, the
5 legislature is undertaking several policy initiatives in
6 Lansing that are really pursuant to the George Floyd Act.
7 And we look for some policy changes from the legislature
8 that will address criminal justice issues. And of course,
9 BOPC will address that from a policy standpoint as well.
10 And I'd like to thank you, Mr. Chairman for supporting,
11 at least my position regarding shots fired this evening.
12 Today, we approved, we don't know who the contractor is.
13 We don't know what the pros and cons...

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Let's not go over that.

15 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: of the issue is we don't know
16 anything.

17 MS. WHITE: Mr. Chairman.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I know, but we are, over that.

19 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: I know that Mr. Chairman, but
20 it's totally unacceptable or responsible for a Board to
21 approve 7 million for something they know nothing about.

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: But I'm just saying to you,
23 Commissioner, bless you, my sister, bless you.

24 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: That is good. Maybe it's
25 sweet. I don't know,

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Personnel committee.

2 COMMISSIONER BELL: Mr. Chairman. The personnel
3 committee met on Wednesday, also Commissioner Hernandez
4 was in attendance and he made an open statement about
5 crucial HR, and we just heard from HR Director, but we
6 talk about HR, not only in the Police Department, but HR
7 with our own staff. As you well know, we just hired three
8 investigators. We're in the process, hopefully to hire
9 more in the next quarter or so. So that is on the way. So
10 we appeal to the public if they want to, not just be DPR,
11 but you want to be officer of the chief investigator, you
12 have that opportunity. You don't have to be qualified in
13 the area, but you have be willing to learn and hope you
14 have the credential and desire because it's a very
15 meaningful job in terms of investigator. The other area
16 we talked about was training. As you well know when
17 something happened in the Police Department, what type of
18 training do they have?

19 COMMISSIONER BELL: Well, we sort of elaborate on the
20 type of training we have in DPD. We had a training report
21 out. We have 40 hours and they are going back to the
22 academy, going over mental illness, all the concerned are
23 training. So I would end on this note that we are
24 engaging in personnel and training, and we are going to
25 have more training this year and also the NACOLES

1 conference coming up this year also. So I'm looking
2 forward to engaging in personnel and training in the
3 future. Thank you for the opportunity to speak on it.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: And thank you very much.

5 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Mr. Chairman.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, sir.

7 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Through the Chair, could we
8 go back motion to approve the policy report please? You
9 can,

10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You can.

11 CHAIRPERSON HERNANDEZ: Thank you.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Is it second?

13 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Second.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any discussion? Hearing no
15 discussion, all in favor, say, aye.

16 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any opposed? So moved. Can I
18 have a motion to...?

19 COMMISSIONER BELL: Yes, I make a motion to approve
20 the personnel and training report.

21 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Support.

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Any discussion. Hearing no
23 discussion, all favor, say aye.

24 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Opposed? So ordered. Citizen

1 complaint.

2 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dear
3 colleagues on behalf of the Board of Police Commissioners
4 Citizen Complaint Committee, please accept this letter,
5 providing key updates regarding the committee's work
6 activities. Last week, the Board received information
7 from OCI, which is the Office of the Interim Chief
8 Investigator, Lawrence Akbar regarding enhanced future
9 analysis reports that reflect patterns and trends in
10 other vital areas of law enforcement and police
11 activities. Secondly, the Board is working with city's
12 human resources to fill all vacancies within the Office
13 of the Chief Investigator Investigative Division.
14 Thirdly, both Interim Chief Investigator Lawrence Akbar,
15 and Interim Secretary to the Board, Melanie White are
16 reviewing and evaluating the cases to conduct an internal
17 audit of investigatory measures to determine and enhance
18 efficient and effective measures for appropriately
19 resolving investigations and bringing information to the
20 Board, the departments and the community's attention.

21 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Last but not least. The Interim
22 Chief Investigator will share more information regarding
23 the Board of Police Commissioner, Office of the Chief
24 Investigator areas of concern involving harassment and
25 service. And that's what he shared during our meeting

1 yesterday, those areas of harassment and service. And I'm
2 going to tell you, Mr. Chairman, I didn't conduct a
3 meeting yesterday. Commissioner Banks did. I think it's
4 important for us to start developing each other as
5 members? Of course I could conduct a meeting. There was
6 nothing wrong with me physically, thank God, but Banks
7 did a great job. I just want to let you know, he
8 conducted that meeting.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you.

10 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Motion to motion to approve.

11 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Second.

12 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Second.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: So moved. Any discussion?

14 Hearing no discussion, all in favor, say aye.

15 COMMISSIONERS: Aye:

16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Opposed? And let me thank all
17 chairpersons and all committees. We have not done this in
18 quite a while, but it's been working very well. I just
19 want to thank you. You know, people don't have to be nice
20 when they are, you want to say thank you. And I want to
21 thank all of you for your time that you used and overtime
22 in terms of addressing these issues and it makes us more
23 effective than not having it. And I thank you so much.

24 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Chair Holley.

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, ma'am.

1 COMMISSIONER HOLT: If I may please, in error, I did
2 not identify the Commissioners who serve on the Board of
3 Police Commissioners, budget committee, Vice-Chair
4 Ferguson and Commissioner Bell, along with myself, of
5 course.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. At this time,
7 Mr. Brown, I was looking for you up there, but you're
8 over here. Can you give me the announcements and then are
9 we going to be using the same schedule for the committees
10 or we are going to wait for the new administration?

11 MR. BROWN: The same schedule.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. Very good.

13 MR. BROWN: Okay. Good afternoon.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm talking about the monthly
15 committee meetings.

16 MR. BROWN: I believe so.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Ms. White?

18 MS. WHITE: The same schedule, sir.

19 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. Thank you so much.
20 Mr. Brown.

21 MR. BROWN: Good afternoon. Mr. Chair, and this
22 honorable Board and citizens. The next BOPC meeting is
23 June 16, 2022 at 3:00 PM. Locations at Detroit Public
24 Safety Headquarters, 1301 Third Street. The next
25 community meeting would be Thursday, July the 14th, 2022

1 at 6:30 with the Tenth Precinct hosting at the Detroit
2 Union Carpenters and Millwright Training Center, which is
3 located at 11687 American Avenue. And Mr. Chair, the
4 monthly committed meeting scheduled for July 22 every
5 second Wednesday. Budget committee meeting Wednesday,
6 July 13th, 2022 at 2:00 PM. Policy committee meeting
7 Wednesday, July the 13, 2022 at 3:00 PM. Personnel and
8 training committee meeting Wednesday, July 13th, 2022 at
9 4:00 PM. And citizen complaint committee meeting,
10 Wednesday, July 13th, 2022 at 4:30 PM.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: This time you may call for oral
12 communications

13 MR. BROWN: Oral communications. Sir, we currently
14 have six speakers.

15 COMMISSIONER HOLT: May I make an announcement
16 through the Chair?

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I don't see why not.

18 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Thank you. On June, 18th, the
19 Delta Sigma Theta Sorority located at 24760 West 7-mile.
20 We will be sponsoring a Shred truck in partnership with
21 EERP. And when people come to our Shred truck events,
22 they're not restricted to how much they bring to have
23 shredded. Also again, that's June 18th from 9 to 3. And
24 the address again is down the street 24760 West 7-mile.
25 So we look forward to folks coming out and shredding some

1 of those valuable papers that they probably have been
2 holding onto since the beginning of COVID. Yesterday,
3 chair of the policy committee, Commissioner Bernard
4 allowed me to share the human trafficking discussion that
5 we are having on June 12th, in partnership with the
6 association of SOLID Detroit, the Association for the
7 Study of African-American life in history, along with the
8 Charles Wright Museum of African-American history.

9 COMMISSIONER HOLT: If I may rush through the
10 panelists. We have a presenter, a Dr. Aparo, who is a
11 pediatrician from Wayne State, our very own Sergeant
12 Allen Williams who works with the Vice here at Detroit
13 Police Department to combat human trafficking. Our
14 Michigan State panelist Detective Trooper Tressa Duffin.
15 We had two representatives from the Assistant U.S.
16 Attorney's Office, but the human trafficking coordinator
17 just touch base with me today. And she unfortunately has
18 contacted Covid, so she will not be one of the panelists,
19 but we still have deputy criminal chief, Sarah D.
20 Woodward, who is the person that really U.S. Attorney
21 Dawn Ison recommended initially. One of our survivors is
22 Alice Jay, phenomenal young woman who has become an
23 author. And she also founded Sister Survivor national
24 network. It basically serves to encourage folks who are
25 trying to get out of the trafficking situation.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: How much more you have to do...?

2 COMMISSIONER HOLT: Okay. To come to her and expect
3 to be safe. We are prayerful that our youngest survivor
4 and I won't give our name, but we're looking forward to
5 also, a sort of like an 18 year old survivor to present
6 as well. And we have honorable Judge Deborah Thomas, who
7 will speak on the New Harbor law, which had to be created
8 because 16 years or older and younger were being arrested
9 for prostitution. The objective for our forum is that
10 people come, they take advantage of the information and
11 they leave that forum being empowered to know that they
12 can act. Thank you.

13 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I know, I feel like I'm
14 empowered tonight.

15 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Through the Chair for
16 announcements.

17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Did you have your announcement?
18 You'll get your announcement in.

19 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: Through the Chair.

20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: We'll be right with you.

21 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: There's a TV show called, ask
22 the messengers.

23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What kind of announcement you
24 have?

25 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: This announcement? This is a

1 good one. And it is coming on this Sunday at 8:00 AM on
2 channel 20. And the topic is, dos and don'ts when you get
3 pulled over by the police, right. What you should and
4 what you shouldn't do when you get pulled over by the
5 police. And it's going to be a host, it is going to be
6 Rod Dickerson and his guest is going to be David Wilborn.
7 He's with D&L Security. So please take a look at that
8 program, so you'll know.

9 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much.

10 COMMISSIONER FERGUSON: At 8:00 AM on channel 20.

11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much. Commission
12 Burton, you have an announcement?

13 COMMISSIONER BURTON: Yes. Mr. Chairman, you know,
14 for announcement, I want the community to come to the
15 next Board meeting on the 16th at DPS H building at
16 (audio distortion) Mr. Chairman you just allowed, Annie
17 Holt, Commissioner Holt to speak for roughly five
18 minutes, but you often shut me down when I try and speak.
19 So I'm asking the community come out and voice their
20 concerns for public comments next week. Thank you.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you so much.

22 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, we currently have six
23 speakers. We have two in person and four by virtual. Your
24 first three speaker will be Ms. Victoria Shaw, followed
25 by Ms. Bernie Smith and then Mr. Scotty Bowman.

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Very good. Ms. Shaw, so good to
2 see you.

3 MS. SHAW: Good evening, honorable Board.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Can you move to the mic a little
5 bit closer if you could. Thank you.

6 MS. SHAW: Good evening, honorable Board. So on
7 behalf of the Grand River Community Block Club in
8 District 7 and Commissioner Moore, you were going to take
9 my thunder there, steal my thunder. I do want to thank
10 the Second Precinct just for their service to our
11 community. We had multiple community groups come together
12 and do a cleanup on Fullerton and the NPOs did a good job
13 of coming out and supporting us. We want to thank
14 Sergeant Jackson for that. And we just really appreciate
15 the continued support from the Second Precinct. Also,
16 Chair Holley, thank you for your service as our Chair for
17 the last year. As we've seen in this meeting and others,
18 you sit in a difficult seat and you have handled it with
19 grace. So thank you for your service and congratulations
20 to Commissioner Ferguson and Holt in your new positions.
21 We look forward to your leadership over the next year.

22 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you.

23 MS. SHAW: Lastly, Chief White mentioned that it's
24 important that we are comfortable with accepting new
25 technology and policing, and I agree that that's very

1 important. So Board, I want to reiterate the importance
2 of keeping pace with that technology and doing
3 independent data analysis, just to make sure that that
4 technology is used appropriately, as well as it gives you
5 the opportunity to be able to present to the public, not
6 only that these technologies are beneficial, but that
7 they're not causing harm and getting ahead of a lot of
8 the rhetoric that circles around new technology, people
9 get concerned about that. So again, it's important to
10 accept that technology, but it really causes us to have
11 to step up in that oversight to be able to keep pace with
12 it. And that's all I have for today. Everyone have a good
13 evening.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you.

15 MR. BROWN: Ms. Smith.

16 MS. SMITH: I understand that I missed the
17 announcement, but I am very delighted and happy, but I
18 knew it was going to happen. I don't know. It made me
19 think I was in Chicago again, when I know what
20 politicians are going to be in office or persons being in
21 office, but I knew it was going to happen. Don't ask me
22 why, but I just knew it was going to happen. And I'm
23 delighted to be here to congratulate you. Where's my note
24 pad?

25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You already done 30 seconds

1 already.

2 MS. SMITH: All right. Oh, I'm going to miss that of
3 you, you're timing me. And Ms. White, I couldn't find the
4 address. I was given the address on my iPhone or
5 something, but I I'm not used to that iPhone. So please
6 extend my apologies to you and your family. All right.
7 All right, my dear, I was with Holley, so I don't have to
8 worry about him. Over and over and over again, we are
9 faced with children being killed in school, black
10 shoppers being killed in the grocery stores, a Grand
11 Rapid police chasing a black man when he doesn't stop and
12 he chases him and then he shoots him in the head. When
13 are we going to stop the killing now is the children's
14 time over and over again, we are faced with the killings
15 of our children in schools. That's not acceptable. I am
16 angry and upset that nothing is done or plans for their
17 safety when my children had a chance to go to school,
18 they were at Southwestern and I'm sure, I'm trying to
19 think now, you must, excuse me.

20 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Commissioner Hernandez.

21 MS. SMITH: Hernandez, yes. He knows about Southwest
22 Detroit because he was a student down there in Southwest
23 and Mayberry and so forth. We had a problem down there
24 when one of the students were found in the bathrooms. It
25 was marijuana at that time in the seventies. And what did

1 they do? They organized the organization of parents. And
2 I was a member of that organization. And what we did, we
3 monitored the school.

4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Your time is up Mrs. Smith. I'm
5 sorry. I'm just saying, he told me, don't get mad at me.
6 He told me to tell you that your time is up.

7 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: The clock said it.

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry because if I don't do,
9 somebody's going to say, I should give somebody else
10 three or four minutes.

11 MS. SMITH: I cannot believe this.

12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I told you, you have to...

13 MS. SMITH: I didn't talk that long.

14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I know, because you got up
15 there, you weren't ready. You weren't really ready.
16 You'll do better next time.

17 MR. BROWN: Mr. Scotty Bowman.

18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Scotty Bowman.

19 MR. BOWMAN: Yes. Hello? I received the following
20 letter. It was actually it was sent on May 20th by the
21 Inspector General and I will proceed REOIG file number
22 22-0008-INB. Dear Mr. Bowman. Thank you for submitting
23 your complaint to the Detroit Office of Inspector General
24 OIG. You alleged that the Board of Police Commissioners
25 BOPC abused their authority by voting certain individuals

1 in long-term, interim positions in violation of the City
2 of Detroit Charter. More specifically, you state that on
3 January 13th, 2022, the BOPC voted to appoint Melanie
4 White as interim Board Secretary and Lawrence Akbar as
5 Interim Chief Investigator for a two-year term. However,
6 both employees previously worked for the BOPC within the
7 last three years, which would make them ineligible for
8 these positions based on the Charter. The OIG
9 investigation found that BOPC was made fully aware of the
10 charter violation and has been provided an opportunity to
11 correct the violation by properly filling these positions
12 in accordance with the charter. Therefore, the OIG is
13 closing our investigation at this time with no further
14 action. Sincerely, Ellen Ha, Esquire OIG, Inspector
15 General. You are continuing to violate the Charter. How
16 can you expect civilians and the police you oversee to
17 respect the law when you're not respecting it yourselves.
18 Just follow the law. Without the Charter, there is no
19 Board of Police Commission and you are not police
20 commissioners.

21 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, your next three speakers will
22 be caller with the number 402, followed by former police
23 commissioner, William Davis, followed by Minister Eric
24 Blount. Caller 402.

25 CALLER 402: Yes. Can you hear me?

1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes, ma'am we can.

2 CALLER 402: Okay. Welcome to the honorable Board.
3 I've been listening to the meeting and a lot of praises
4 go out to number two and the things that they were
5 talking about that they're having over there, they're
6 doing a fine job. Excellent job. And also the meeting
7 that's coming up at Charles Wright. I plan to be there in
8 support of that one, the human trafficking and whatever I
9 can do to help and get some information to help the
10 citizens as an example. Also the ShotSpotter, I'm all for
11 that. We just don't know because of that young lady that
12 was killed, what could happen if they didn't have it. And
13 I'm all for that, just to help there for the children. I
14 have a passion for them to stay alive. They are our
15 future. And I also praise for Chair Holley, and the work
16 that you've done during your tenure as the Chair and also
17 for Vice-Chair Ferguson. Now that you're going to be the
18 Chair, Vice-Chair Ferguson, I know you're going to do a
19 great job and, Commissioner Holt, I know you're going to
20 be excellent Vice-Chair. I'm looking forward to your work
21 that you're going to be doing in the upcoming times. I
22 just say astounding work DPD. Keep on doing what you're
23 doing. Great job.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you.

25 MR. BROWN: Former Commissioner Davis.

1 MR. DAVIS: Good evening. Can I be heard?

2 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You sure can.

3 MR. DAVIS: Okay. Well, I like to start off by saying
4 the meetings are too long. The public shouldn't have to
5 wait over two hours before they can make public comment.
6 That's a mark against you all. I think the Second
7 Precinct continues to do an outstanding job because I'm
8 on the Board for Barton Foundation, and we appreciate
9 their hard work. Also, I echo what Scotty Bowman was
10 saying that the Board of Police Commissioners need to
11 fill all of its positions. I think it's horrible that you
12 have commissioners still regularly try to disregard and
13 overlook the City Charter. We need permanent people in
14 those positions of authority and you all shouldn't abuse
15 the Charter. It has been going on for some time. That
16 makes the City of Detroit look bad. That makes the Police
17 Department look bad. You all could do a better job. You
18 all can do a better job. Thank you,

19 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, I don't see Minister Blount,
20 so that would be your last speaker.

21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Call him two or three more
22 times.

23 MR. BROWN: He's not even on zoom, sir.

24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You could see him from over
25 there?

1 MR. BROWN: I don't see his name nor his phone
2 number.

3 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Got you. Very good. The Chair
4 will recognize a motion to adjourn.

5 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Job well done, Mr. Chair.

6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What did you say?

7 COMMISSIONER PRESSLEY: Job well done.

8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: That sounds good to me. All in
9 favor, say, aye.

10 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.

11

12

13

14

15

16 (Meeting Adjourned at 8:26 pm)

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25


1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

STATE OF MICHIGAN)
)
COUNTY OF WAYNE)

RECORDER'S CERTIFICATE AND NOTARIZATION

I, Donald Handyside, Court Recorder, do hereby certify that on June 19, 2022, at 6:30 p.m., I did record the Detroit BOPC meeting, the same being later reduced to typewriting and that the foregoing is a true and accurate transcription of said electronic recording taken at such time and place.

I further certify that I am not related to or employed by any party of this cause or their respective counsel.


DONALD HANDYSIDE (CER 1464)

Notary Public
My Commission Expires: 5/6/2027

\$

\$15 53:6 57:6
\$7 38:9,25 39:12
\$7.3 38:13

(

(2) 17:18
(b) 14:8

1

1 19:16 25:16 53:19,25 54:4,5,
7 59:25
1,852 53:14
10 15:17 26:15 52:1 55:24
10.5 59:23
105 60:1
106 61:10
10:15 26:15
10:30 31:17
10th 68:5
11 5:4 26:7 28:7
11.6% 61:6
11687 80:3
12 15:17 53:18
122 51:12
12th 57:15 81:5
13 51:20 52:13,21 80:7
1300 24:8
1301 79:24
13th 65:6 80:6,8,10 88:3
14 25:11 57:13
14% 24:21,23 61:1
14th 64:24 79:25

15 25:17 53:2 66:7
15th 65:2
16 25:11 53:21 54:6 62:21
79:23 82:8
166 25:15 53:23
16th 12:24 72:12 83:15
17 28:14 61:10
17% 24:23
18 54:6 82:5
18% 51:9
18th 80:18,23
19 53:13
1st 29:22 30:5 53:6 72:8

2

2 6:13 10:14,16 13:8 39:2
45:11 53:16 59:18,25
2,548 51:14
2,616 56:14
2,700 56:7,9,10
20 52:12 57:9 83:2,10
20% 61:3,20
20,000 26:16
2018 55:21
2020 72:6
2021 61:3
2022 7:12,21 12:25 68:5 72:8,
12,15 79:23,25 80:6,7,8,10
88:3
2022D 68:4
2023 72:9
209 25:14
20th 87:20
21 25:16 28:14
211 51:22

21222728 62:5
217 51:16
21st-century 11:24
22 31:15 72:10 80:4
22-0008-INB 87:22
23 54:4 72:7,8
24 57:13 66:5
24% 61:8
240 50:8
24760 80:19,24
25 51:20,24
25% 24:22,24
252 53:14
26 53:14,18 54:3
26% 25:1
269 51:12
28 53:15 61:16,25
29 24:15
2:00 80:6
2nd 7:11,21 65:4

3

3 13:17 24:10 25:12 53:22,25
59:17 80:23
30 2:13 85:25
30th 72:9
31 24:12
310 55:20
31st 51:10 65:12
32 36:9 53:23 54:16
338 51:15
34% 51:21
36% 51:8
369 53:13

38 24:14 51:19**39** 53:19**39.4%** 61:4**3:00** 79:23 80:7**3:26** 28:23**3rd** 25:10

4

4 5:4 6:17 12:18 13:6,16 14:4
25:12 28:20 48:12 62:9**4,013** 51:11**4-** 62:7**40** 57:7,10 75:21**40%** 61:17**402** 88:22,24,25 89:2**41** 51:19**418** 51:15**45** 31:10**48** 29:9 51:23**48%** 51:23**4:00** 80:9**4:30** 80:10

5

5 48:12 53:24**5,000** 54:14**51** 51:23**52%** 51:24**542** 53:12**56** 51:12**565** 54:8**57** 52:4**5th** 25:10

6

6 14:8 19:16 25:11 59:25 60:9**6-** 57:13**60** 52:23**60,000** 59:24**616** 53:23**62** 25:15**63** 53:21**63%** 41:7**64%** 51:7**66%** 51:20**6:30** 80:1**6th** 28:23 30:4,6

7

7 5:4 6:22 17:3 22:1 25:17
45:11 53:24 59:25 74:21 84:8**7%** 24:20,23**7-mile** 80:19,24**7.5%** 61:15**70** 56:12**700,000** 56:1**74** 53:24

8

8% 24:25 51:6**80** 62:7,13**82%** 51:8**87** 51:24**89** 61:10**89%** 51:5**8:00** 83:1,10**8:26** 91:16

9

9 80:23**90** 17:16 52:8**90%** 52:8**92%** 51:6**97** 52:9**99** 51:22

A

abandoned 35:8**abilities** 17:10 28:12**absence** 6:15,20 53:20**absolutely** 34:12 46:22**abstain** 45:22**abuse** 90:14**abused** 87:25**academy** 31:16,24 32:1,3,5,9
52:10 53:2 75:22**accept** 14:1,20,21 15:4 20:24
72:23 77:4 85:10**acceptable** 27:5 86:15**accepted** 21:3**accepting** 84:24**access** 71:18**accomplish** 15:14 17:11**accordance** 88:12**accountability** 4:14,15 33:17,
18**accountable** 26:4 28:2 30:23
33:15**acknowledge** 24:2**act** 5:16 74:6 82:12**Acting** 8:11**action** 27:16 69:22 72:3 88:14

active 60:20 63:13 64:16
actively 62:1
activities 5:20 60:19 77:6,11
activity 12:10
actual 72:17
add 12:15,23
additional 3:2 62:4 68:2
Additionally 14:4
address 17:18 35:6,17 49:4
 60:18 62:2,12,17,21,23 74:8,9
 80:24 86:4
addressing 36:14 61:23 78:22
adhere 7:6 14:11
adjourn 91:4
Adjourned 91:16
administer 5:22
administrate 6:3
administration 53:9 79:10
Administrative 8:7,8
adopt 44:22 68:21
adopted 44:9,23 48:15
adults 26:12
advantage 50:3 82:10
advertised 57:5
advertisement 55:4
advise 73:17 74:1
advocate 64:17
affairs 54:23,24
African- 58:5
African-american 69:13,16
 81:7,8
afternoon 2:1,17 3:1,6 7:5
 8:17,18 12:8 79:13,21
afternoons 18:24
age 70:2

agency 5:16
agenda 2:9 3:18 7:11 12:15,23
 36:14 38:14,17 39:5,9 67:16
 68:17
agent 63:8,10
ages 57:13
aggravated 24:24 61:7
aggressive 70:6
aggressively 25:18 26:2
agility 51:22
agree 47:4 73:21 84:25
ahead 36:22 41:3 85:7
Ainsley 8:10
Akbar 8:6 77:8,14 88:4
Alice 81:22
Alicia 31:9
alive 89:14
allegations 5:14
alleged 87:24
Allen 81:12
allowed 12:17 81:4 83:16
allowing 23:21 32:7 34:9
 62:10
Alrighty 23:9
amazing 30:23 32:1
Amen 4:6
amendment 33:21
American 8:13 58:6 80:3
analysis 72:18,19 77:9 85:3
Anderson 3:8,10 4:8,9
angry 86:16
Annie 6:24 83:16
announcement 12:22 80:15
 82:17,18,23,25 83:12,14
 85:17
announcements 79:8 82:16

announcing 12:14
annual 5:18
annually 13:10
Anthony 8:22
anti- 64:13
anticipated 49:4 64:7 65:3
anticipating 50:19
anyone's 20:9 27:6
Aparo 81:10
apologies 86:6
apologize 2:19 48:18 55:14
appeal 75:10
appearance 27:20
appeared 51:20,23
appears 29:12
applications 51:11,13,14
 54:14
apply 6:1
appoint 88:3
appointed 5:6
appointing 58:15
apprehended 27:13
approach 30:13
approached 29:3
appropriately 77:18 85:4
approval 5:9 71:1
approve 5:10 7:11 38:15
 46:21,23 74:21 76:8,19 78:10
approved 7:23 68:16 74:12
approximate 57:6
approximately 26:15 53:7
 55:20 56:8,9 60:1
April 52:7
arbitration 67:23
Archdale 35:3

archived 51:14,17
area 25:10 28:24 62:6 75:13,15
areas 38:2 62:12,21 63:18 77:10,24 78:1
arise 60:19
arm 29:11,14
arrest 25:6
arrested 28:15 82:8
arrests 25:12,16,17
art 32:4
Article 12:17 13:6,16
assault 24:24
assaults 24:22,23 61:5,7
assigned 60:2
assignments 60:3
assist 30:16 63:19
assistance 31:9 51:7 56:11
assistant 8:5,8 53:19 54:5,13 81:15
assistants 53:13,15
Associate 12:5
associate's 32:8
association 60:7,8 69:23 81:6
associations 60:6
astounding 89:22
At- 5:4 6:24
attempt 17:10
attempted 28:25 29:4
attempting 29:7,16
attend 31:18
attendance 8:4 12:11 53:10 75:4
attended 38:12,20 39:1 54:15 55:5
attending 2:3

attention 12:14 77:20
attorney 6:12 30:7 31:4 46:10 56:22 81:20
Attorney's 81:16
attrition 53:18
audience 51:3 70:13
audio 8:1 83:16
audit 77:17
August 57:15 64:24 65:4,5
author 81:23
authority 5:17 87:25 90:14
Auto 63:24
Avenue 80:3
avoid 28:3
awaiting 51:16
aware 88:9
awareness 12:13
awesome 59:4 67:11
aye 7:17,18 22:22,23 42:17,18 73:2,3 76:15,16,23,24 78:14,15 91:9,10

B

back 8:23 25:13 26:4,18 27:22 30:22 31:1,11,13 32:21 48:23 60:11,16 73:12 75:21 76:8
backyard 35:4
bad 9:16 33:8 90:16,17
Bagley 28:24
Bank 6:14
Banks 78:3,6
Barton 60:6 90:8
base 81:17
based 19:18 20:4 54:19 69:22 73:15 88:8
basic 68:3

basically 31:14 38:14 39:10 42:6,22 43:3,5 51:16 52:18 55:1,7 72:2 81:24
basis 63:10
bathrooms 86:24
bear 12:15 43:1
Beattie 8:14
Becker 4:16
beefed 54:25
began 54:14
begin 24:9
beginning 25:13 51:10 68:17 81:2
begins 2:5 72:8
behalf 77:3 84:7
behavior 23:23
Bell 6:16 16:20 19:10 20:17,18,19 21:3,5,21 36:5,6 37:10 45:4 46:4,25 47:3 57:25 58:1,15 69:9,11 70:14,23 71:8,10 75:2,19 76:19 79:4
beneficial 64:8 85:6
benefit 11:22 18:11,12
Bernard 2:23 6:12,13 9:22 10:11,12 14:23 15:3,10,12 16:3,19 17:5,8,25 18:17 19:9 20:3 21:20 23:25 41:13 42:10,23 43:13,17,24 44:2 45:3,22 46:16 47:5 49:1,3,24 56:7,9,22,23 57:2,23 69:17 73:7,23 74:15,19,24 81:3
Bernie 83:25
big 18:22 20:2 56:17
bit 60:25 84:5
black 47:8 86:9,11
bless 3:10,17 4:4,9 74:23
blessed 66:25
blight 35:2

block 26:16,22 62:8 84:7**Blossom** 70:9**Blount** 88:24 90:19**board** 2:1,3,5,25 3:14 4:4,13,
15,24,25 5:3,7,8,22 6:1,2,5,6
7:5,6 8:2,3,4,18 10:6 12:19,24
13:4,7,14,17,22 14:9,18,24,25
17:7,17 19:2 20:4 22:16 23:5
26:2 28:5 31:18 36:15 37:13,
18 44:11 49:16 59:14 65:21
66:1 67:16,18,21 68:1,20 70:5
71:1 72:5,9,10,13 73:12 74:20
77:3,6,11,15,20,23 79:2,22
83:15 84:3,6 85:1 87:24 88:4,
19 89:2 90:8,10**Board's** 2:7 7:7 12:17 13:4,17
70:21 71:7 72:7**body** 12:21 23:21**book** 55:7**BOPC** 12:18 13:6 17:19 74:9
79:22 87:25 88:3,6,9**borders** 64:2**born** 31:5 32:9**boundaries** 60:1**bowling** 64:14**Bowman** 83:25 87:17,18,19,
22 90:9**brag** 64:10**braid** 40:8**break** 64:23**breakout** 54:4**breathalyzer** 74:3**bred** 31:5**briefly** 31:9**bring** 39:22 80:22**bringing** 63:4 73:11,12 77:19**broken** 32:18**brought** 31:11**brown** 2:10,20,21 8:7 47:8
79:7,11,13,16,20,21 80:13
83:22 85:15 87:17 88:21
89:25 90:19,23 91:1**Bryan** 14:18**bucks** 20:2**budget** 5:11 56:4,6 71:24
72:3,5,6,7,8,10,17 79:3 80:5**budgeted** 56:11,13,14**building** 28:19 83:15**built** 31:25**bullets** 26:17,18**BUOY** 60:21**burglary** 61:21**Burns** 60:8**Burton** 6:18 16:21 34:1,3,5
39:16,19,21 40:21,24 41:1,4,9
42:19 43:20 45:5,15 46:7,10,
12 47:4,11,14,15,17,19,23
48:1,7 82:15 83:12,13**business** 2:5 10:7 17:23 64:5
68:10 69:8,9 71:21**businesses** 60:21 64:6,9**businesspersons** 17:13**busy** 54:10**Butler** 9:6 12:9**buybacks** 34:13**bylaws** 7:7,8 12:17,18 13:4,6,
17 14:10,11

C

California 34:6,8 40:16**call** 6:9 16:9,11 18:23 19:6
21:2,17 22:20 27:19 34:21
35:24 41:16 42:2,8 43:3,5,22
44:5,7,11,18,20,22,25 45:13
62:7,18,25 63:7,17 80:11
90:21**called** 2:12 26:22 82:21**caller** 88:22,24,25 89:2**calling** 27:14**campus** 11:14 12:6 31:17
54:11**candidate** 13:22**candy** 60:23 65:12**canvasing** 63:19**captain** 8:19 11:5,11 59:17,20**car** 27:20 62:7,8,14,25 63:7**card** 2:10**cards** 2:22**care** 35:22**career** 36:8 52:7**careless** 28:19**carjacked** 25:3**carjacking** 25:4 63:22**carjackings** 25:1**Carpenters** 80:2**carries** 7:19**Carrion** 8:22**carrying** 33:9,22 51:3 63:2**cars** 62:4**Carter** 6:19**case** 4:12,18 27:11 40:13,14
51:3**cases** 30:16 77:16**casings** 26:20**CASS** 31:6**CATS** 63:23**causing** 85:7**cease** 63:13,16**Cedric** 6:14**ceiling** 55:15**cell** 2:6**center** 32:2,3 80:2

ceremony 31:14,16

certification 11:20

chair 2:19 3:5 4:24 6:6,10 7:2, 25 9:2,11 11:1 13:3,23 14:2, 12,15 15:4,21 16:5,6,18 17:1, 4 18:19 19:5,15 20:15,16,21 21:2,25 22:10 23:20 36:4,6 37:5,10 38:12,18 39:7,15,16, 19 40:19 42:8 43:9 45:2,10,19 48:11,20 49:13 50:21 58:11 67:15 69:9 70:2,18 71:16 72:4 76:7 78:24 79:21 80:3,16 81:3 82:15,19 83:22 84:16 88:21 89:15,16,18 90:19 91:3,5

chairman 10:3 14:16,17,18, 23,24 15:10,12 16:2,15 17:8 19:20 20:3 31:20 33:4 34:5 37:20 40:21 41:1,13 42:20,24 43:13,20,24 45:16 46:7,25 47:23 48:7 58:1 68:11 73:7 74:10,17,19 75:2 76:5 77:2 78:2 83:13,16

chairperson 2:14,15,18 3:6 4:7,11 6:7 7:3,15,19 8:16,24 9:9,12,19 10:10,24 11:7,12 14:13,19,22 15:2,8,11,15,16, 22 16:6,11,16 17:4,7,11 18:7, 16 19:4,18,21,24 20:1,5,8,11, 14,16,20,23,25 21:4,7,9,13,15 22:3,5,6,11,14,21,24 23:2,6,8, 10,13,17,19 32:13,17 33:23 34:1,18 36:3,5,21 37:9,21 38:11,21 39:4,15,17 40:17,23, 25 41:3,8,11,15,18,20,25 42:6,12,16,21,25 43:11,16,18, 21 44:1,4,15,20,25 45:12,17, 23,24 46:5,9,11,13 47:10,14, 17,21 48:2,14,16,21,25 49:1 50:7,10,12,15,17 55:13,18,25 56:15,20 57:24 58:10,18,22, 24 59:1,8,11 65:17 66:3,6,10, 13 67:3,5,7,13 68:9,13 69:5,7, 10 70:11,16,19 71:12,15,19, 21 73:1,4 74:14,18,22 75:1 76:4,6,10,11,12,14,17,22,25 78:9,13,16,25 79:6,12,14,17, 19 80:11,17 82:1,13,17,20,23 83:9,11,21 84:1,4,22 85:14,25

87:4,8,12,14,18 89:1,24 90:2, 21,24 91:3,6,8

chairpersons 78:17

challenged 35:2

challenges 61:18

Chambers 8:20 59:14,15 60:14 61:6,22 62:14 63:6,23 64:17 65:8 66:12,24 67:4,10, 12

chance 43:2 86:17

Chancellor 11:15 12:2

channel 83:2,10

Chaplain 3:8,10 4:9 32:14

Chaplin 4:7

charges 28:17,21

charging 4:12

Charles 81:8 89:7

charter 5:3,12 18:20 37:14 88:2,8,10,12,15,18 90:13,15

chases 86:12

chasing 86:11

checks 63:7,11 64:5

cheerleader 66:21

Chicago 39:25 85:19

chief 2:1 3:2,14 5:8 8:6,16,18, 21,24 9:14 11:5,10 17:25 18:13 22:7 23:6,7,9,12,16,18, 20 24:1 25:7,24 26:14 27:4,24 28:1,6,14 29:5 30:10 31:3,18 32:13,16,18 33:4,24 34:2,6, 12,20 35:10,18,22,24 36:7,10, 18,22 37:4,5 38:7 48:20,21, 22,24 49:2,3,6,13 50:1,9,16, 17 52:11 54:5,12,13 67:21 69:23 75:11 77:7,13,14,22,23 81:19 84:23 88:5

chief's 18:13 54:13 73:11

child 26:8,10,15 28:4,10 32:15 36:9

child's 27:22

children 3:21 26:11 86:9,15, 17 89:13

children's 86:13

Childrey 35:5,18,24

Christopher 8:5

church 32:22 66:9

churches 54:17

circles 85:8

circulate 70:14

citations 25:11,15

citizen 9:14,18 33:16 76:25 77:4 80:9

citizens 18:8 38:8 39:11 79:22 89:10

city 3:13,14,20 4:2 5:19 9:4 10:21,22 11:23 18:3,12 25:25 28:4,6 30:12 35:1 36:17,23 38:5 41:6 49:5,17,19 53:4,5, 11 55:16 56:1 57:5 59:24 61:13 88:1 90:13,16

city's 77:11

civilian 53:15

civilians 51:8 52:4,8 53:13,14, 18,23 88:16

clarification 68:12

clarity 21:2 22:17

class 31:15 52:2 68:4

classes 64:14

classified 29:15

cleanup 84:12

clear 37:10

climate 58:4

clock 87:7

close 14:3 15:5,6 16:1 21:1,18 22:1 24:6

closed 15:23 16:8,12 41:20

closely 36:7
closer 84:5
closing 21:10 88:13
closure 61:13
clothes 11:9
clothing 11:8
Club 84:7
clubs 55:7 64:4
coach 11:2
code 64:6
cognizant 49:11,21
Coleman 9:4
colleagues 77:3
collective 12:21
collectively 59:6 61:19
college 11:14,17 31:21 52:13, 18 57:12
colleges 56:24
combat 63:22 64:1 81:13
comfort 38:15
comfortable 27:25 84:24
Commander 8:20 59:14,15 60:14 61:6,22 62:14 63:6,23 64:17 65:8,23 66:11,12,24 67:4,5,10,12
commend 4:14 58:6
comment 2:9 66:16 90:5
comments 2:22 83:20
commercial 35:3,7 56:16 63:24
commission 17:24 18:5,9 34:19 45:4,5,8,22 83:11 88:19
commissioner 2:23,24 6:7,12, 14,16,18,19,21,23,24 7:1,13, 14,21 9:11,13,21,22 10:2,3, 10,11,12,24,25 11:1,8 14:17, 23 15:3,6,7,10,12 16:3,19,20, 21,22,23,24,25 17:8,25 18:10,

16,17,19 19:6,9,10,11,12,13, 14 20:3,15,17,18,19,21,22,24 21:3,5,12,14,20,21,22,23,24 22:4,5,25 23:1,4,25 33:23,25 34:1,2,3,5,18 35:16,20,21,25 36:3,4,5,6,20,22 37:10,20,21, 22 38:12,21,23 39:5,7,16,19, 21 40:18,19,21,24,25 41:1,2, 4,9,11,13,17,19,21 42:3,4,10, 19,23 43:13,16,17,20,21,24 44:2 45:3,6,7,9,15 46:4,7,10, 12,16,25 47:3,4,5,11,14,15, 17,19,20,23,25 48:1,6,7,8,9, 10,22 49:1,3,24 50:10,11,13, 14 56:7,9,21,23 57:2,23,24,25 58:1,10,11,15,18,19,24,25 66:13,15 67:1,6,8,11 68:11, 14,19,25 69:1,4,5,6,9,11,17 70:2,7,14,18,20,23 71:6,8,9, 10,14,15,16,20 72:4,24,25 73:7,23 74:15,19,23,24 75:2, 3,19 76:5,7,13,19,21 77:2,21, 23 78:3,10,11,12,24 79:1,4 80:15,18 81:3,9 82:2,15,19, 21,25 83:10,13,17 84:8,20 86:20 87:7 88:23 89:19,25 91:5,7

Commissioner's 18:21 72:5

commissioners 2:3 4:25 5:1, 3,7 7:4,6,18 9:25 10:7 13:4 15:25 18:8 22:23 28:5 42:18 47:24 59:13 66:1 69:7,20 70:25 72:9 73:3 76:16,24 77:3 78:15 79:2,3 87:24 88:20 90:10,12 91:10

committed 4:19 30:3 31:4 80:4

committee 38:19 71:25 72:3,5 73:6 75:1,3 77:4 79:3,15 80:5, 6,8,9 81:3

committee's 77:5

committees 71:23 78:17 79:9

committing 40:5

common 69:14

Communicate 35:25

communications 67:17 80:12, 13

communities 28:12 33:22

community 2:2 3:19 4:19 9:3, 7 10:9 11:3,13,14,17 12:9 17:21 19:1,2 24:4 25:20,21 27:4,15,17,25 29:9 30:1,2,4, 20,25 31:5,7,21 33:10 34:23 37:24 40:11 47:8 49:9,11 50:5 55:7,9 58:6 59:6 60:4,6,10,17, 19,20 64:9,22 65:7,10,15,24 66:17,22 67:16 79:25 83:14, 19 84:7,11

community's 77:20

companies 54:25

compared 61:2,7,9

complaint 5:13 77:1,4 80:9 87:23

complaints 5:21 25:21 66:16

completed 68:23

compliance 14:10

compliant 7:8

composed 5:4

comprehensive 4:17

Compstat 65:25

concept 46:23

concern 27:13,14 36:21,23 77:24

concerned 75:22 85:9

concerns 18:7 83:20

concert 65:2 67:9

concludes 55:12 68:8

conditions 49:8

conduct 28:25 77:16 78:2,5

conducted 78:8

conducting 64:5

conference 29:23 30:6,7 76:1

conflict 64:14

congratulate 22:4,5 85:23
congratulations 23:3 84:19
cons 74:13
consideration 68:7
constant 65:13
constantly 36:11 37:12
constituents 9:24
constitutionally 26:3
consultation 5:8
contact 29:10
contacted 81:18
contemplating 40:5
continue 4:19 25:18 26:1
 28:22 40:9 54:15,18
continued 84:15
continues 29:20 90:7
continuing 61:24 88:15
continuous 53:21,24
contract 36:13,17 37:16 38:6,
 24 43:10,14 45:20 46:1,2,17,
 20,21 47:9
contractor 74:12
contributed 52:6
control 5:1 25:22 53:9
conversation 27:3,7 31:22
 32:10 33:6 39:23
conversations 40:12
conviction 40:4,9
Cooley 60:8
cooperating 29:19
cooperation 7:9
coordinate 60:19
coordinated 30:15
coordinator 81:16
corner 23:23

corporal 54:7
Corporation 8:5
correct 21:5 24:1,22 88:11
corrections 7:22,23 63:8
correspondence 67:21 68:2
correspondences 3:1,2
cost 72:21
council 3:14 5:19 9:4,7 12:9,
 10 28:7 36:13,23 37:17 38:15,
 23 41:7 49:17 53:4 59:24 74:1
Counsel 8:5
count 28:20
country 33:19,20 58:4 69:14,
 25
County 11:14,17 28:16 31:21
 34:25
couple 66:9
court 6:2 8:2 35:10,12,13
cover 50:23
Covid 24:12,16 81:2,18
craft 12:19
created 13:13 82:7
creation 12:16
credential 75:14
crime 5:21 12:12 24:20 25:4
 27:25 30:3 37:25 38:4 49:7,
 12,14,15,20 61:25 64:8
crime's 62:16
crimes 61:2,19,20,23
criminal 24:20 74:8 81:19
criminality 5:14
critical 12:12
criticism 30:18
Cromwell 8:10
crucial 75:5
cues 22:15

D

D&I 83:7
daily 63:1
dancing 28:10
danger 64:14
dangerous 69:15
data 24:20 85:3
date 61:2,7,15,19 72:18,22
David 83:6
Davis 88:23 89:25 90:1,3
Dawn 30:8 81:21
day 54:11,15
days 17:16 33:12 52:9 61:16,
 25 62:20
DC 24:2,3
dead 28:11
dealing 69:25
deals 69:19
Dean 12:5
dear 77:2 86:7 87:22
debatable 16:2,3
debate 16:4 42:14 44:9,18
 68:18 69:3
debating 44:19
Deborah 82:6
deceased 34:14
decision 4:12 27:10 67:23
decisions 3:23 33:8
decline 14:1 20:19 21:6
declined 21:4
dedicated 60:9
dedicating 62:3
dedication 9:17
degree 11:20 28:18 32:8

delegate 6:2
delegation 6:4
delighted 85:17,23
deliverers 25:3
Delta 80:19
denomination 21:10
department 5:2,14,18 11:23
 12:11 24:11 26:19 28:2 51:5
 52:19,21 55:11 57:8,20,21
 63:8 72:12,15 73:8 75:6,17
 81:13 90:17
department's 5:20
departmental 5:11 50:23 51:4
departments 53:4 57:9 77:20
deployment 72:22
deputy 3:13 8:20 54:5 81:19
Derek 59:20
description 38:14
desensitized 27:15
deserve 32:5
designate 2:20
designed 30:11
desire 75:14
detail 28:25
details 14:8 27:11
detective 54:4 61:12 63:13
 81:14
detectives 26:23 29:10
determine 26:24 29:12 77:17
deterrence 30:3
detract 49:22
Detroit 2:3 5:2 9:4 10:7 18:4
 31:5,15 32:7,9 34:11 36:17
 50:2 52:24 53:2,3,11,12,16
 54:22 55:16 57:11,12 68:3
 79:23 80:1 81:6,12 86:22
 87:23 88:2 90:16

Detroit's 57:5
developing 78:4
Devon 60:14
Dexter 10:16
Dickerson 83:6
difficult 22:12 58:5 84:18
direction 27:1
directly 26:21 49:7
Director 8:9 9:3 50:21 51:14
 52:6,20 53:17 54:2,18 55:17,
 19 56:4,8,10,19 57:1,3 58:2,9,
 14,17,23 59:2,10 75:5
disabled 24:11 53:23,25
discharge 28:19,20
discharged 29:14
disciplinary 72:3
discipline 5:17
discussed 67:25
discussion 7:16 15:9 21:16,17
 36:21 41:14 47:12 69:16
 76:14,15,22,23 78:13,14 81:4
disqualified 51:15,16
disregard 90:12
disruptions 63:17
distortion 83:16
distributed 7:20
District 6:13,17,22 9:23 10:14,
 16,21,22 11:14,18 31:21 39:2
 84:8
districts 55:9 59:25
Division 77:13
document 47:13 70:8,24
documents 13:5 14:12 47:15
dollars 38:25
Domestic 64:19
Don 8:3

don'ts 83:2
dos 83:2
double 62:20
DPD 2:2 3:1 9:24 11:18,19
 38:16 39:8,10 41:4,5 52:14,
 15,17 53:3,7 56:24 67:18,19
 72:10,20 75:20 89:22
DPR 75:10
DPS 83:15
draft 70:8 71:1,2,8
drag 25:7,9 28:24 29:1
dress 11:6
dresses 59:13
drifting 25:7,8
drive 25:19
driver 29:1
driving 29:21 70:3 73:18
drop 54:8
dual 11:19 32:6
dually 13:16
due 24:12
Duffin 81:14
Duggan 30:8
duties 5:7 12:20 13:8 14:8
 37:14
DV 64:18
dynamic 31:23

E

Earl 60:12,13 65:20 66:5,8
earlier 18:11 24:3
earn 11:20
earning 11:20
easy 46:13
eating 26:13

echo 90:9
education 11:22 49:9 53:22, 25
Edward 60:17
EERP 80:21
effect 70:9
effective 53:6 77:18 78:23
efficient 77:18
effort 30:15
efforts 61:23 63:21
Eighth 35:20 38:1,3 63:25
elaborate 75:19
elect 13:10 15:24
elected 5:4 13:13,16 34:7
election 13:6,8,9 14:14
elections 7:6 13:1 14:9
eligible 13:18 14:6 57:11
eliminated 27:22
Ellen 88:14
email 3:1,4
embedded 63:8,10
emotional 36:11
emphasis 29:11
employed 58:4
employees 5:18 88:6
empowered 82:11,14
encompasses 59:23
encourage 81:24
end 3:20 39:18 52:4 62:6 75:23
endeavor 31:8
ending 25:23
ends 44:9
energy 21:15 23:14
enforce 5:24 26:2 49:17

enforced 30:12
enforcement 4:20 5:15 11:21 25:10,14 30:9,11,14 34:7 49:23 50:5 54:25 77:10
enforcing 33:3
engaged 60:5
engagement 24:5 30:2
engaging 75:24 76:2
engineer... 47:19
enhance 77:17
enhanced 77:8
enjoying 59:18
ensure 2:11 4:22 49:18 64:6
entertain 7:11 36:15
entertaining 41:22
entire 7:8 10:15
entitled 13:9
entity 71:4
Eric 88:23
error 79:1
Esquire 88:14
establish 5:9
established 14:6 17:2
estimated 72:22
evaluating 77:16
evening 2:7 9:25 10:14 39:1 50:21 59:14 60:16 65:21 74:11 84:3,6 85:13 90:1
event 26:7
events 12:13 30:1 54:16 55:8 60:22 64:20 65:14 80:21
evidence 5:24,25 40:3
exact 35:5,17
examined 73:21
examining 72:20
examples 38:23

exceed 55:23
excellent 17:25 18:1,4,13 89:6,20
exceptions 18:2,14
excited 31:8
excuse 86:19
excused 6:20
executive 46:20 72:17
executives 2:2
exercise 6:5 25:25
existed 17:17
expect 82:2 88:16
expectation 4:17
expected 29:18
explain 11:7
explains 11:10
explore 57:20
explorers 64:16
exploring 54:20
extend 86:6
extended 26:21
exterior 26:17
external 5:15
eyes 73:21

F

Facebook 55:4
faced 86:9,14
facial 41:4,5 67:19
facilitate 14:14
facilitated 71:7
facility 31:25
facing 23:25
fact 35:5 39:10 47:5,7

factor 56:11
factors 49:15
failed 51:21,24
failure 5:25 51:21,24
fair 52:7
fairness 40:24
falsely 27:5
family 4:4 54:11 86:6
fantastic 24:6
fatal 26:6,7 63:15
fatality 69:13 70:1
father 3:11,12,15,16,20,23
 70:3
favor 7:16 16:7 22:21 38:25
 41:20 42:17 73:2 76:15,23
 78:14 91:9
February 59:16,20
federal 30:12,14
federally 30:16
feds 30:15 38:1
feel 32:18,19,23,24 33:2,3,4
 35:8 82:13
feet 3:25
fellow 13:19
fellowship 52:13,17,24 57:3
felony 25:12,16 28:20
felt 62:17 63:18
female 28:15,21
Fenkell 10:16
Ferguson 4:24 5:6 6:8,11 9:22
 10:25 11:1,8 14:18,21 15:3
 18:17,19 19:6 20:15 22:4 45:2
 47:20,25 48:22 79:4 82:19,21,
 25 83:10 84:20 89:17,18
field 55:1,2,3 60:7
fight 40:9

fighting 27:24
file 87:21
fill 17:15 34:10 77:12 90:11
filled 13:13
filling 88:11
final 2:25 5:16 70:23 71:2,11
finalize 12:20
finally 18:11 31:19 74:4
financial 72:16
find 56:15 86:3
finds 34:16
fine 24:4 47:10 71:14 89:6
fire 26:20 63:13,16
firearm 28:20 29:14
firearms 30:12
fired 26:25 29:6 74:11
firing 27:8,12
fiscal 51:10 72:7,8,10
fishing 40:7
fled 29:8
fleet 72:20
floor 13:25 14:1
flowing 46:19
Floyd 74:6
FM 53:21
FMLA 53:21,24
focused 30:3
folks 38:24 39:2 80:25 81:24
follow 18:20 19:24 35:14 36:2
 88:18
foot 73:20
force 25:4 34:24 66:4
Ford 29:1
foreclosure 34:25

forget 58:13
forgive 38:22 43:11 48:17
 55:25
form 18:6
forum 82:9,11
forward 5:14 13:2 19:3 50:19
 58:20,21 59:13 73:12 76:2
 80:25 82:4 84:21 89:20
forwarded 73:10
found 34:13 86:24 88:9
Foundation 90:8
founded 81:23
fragment 29:13
Francis 8:4
Franklin 60:13 65:20 66:5,8
frankly 17:15
Freda 9:6
freedom 40:10
front 25:23 44:11 67:12 73:20
fulfilled 66:18
fulfillment 17:24
full 18:2,3,5
Fullerton 84:12
fully 88:9
fun 26:13 54:11
funding 17:18,19 18:3,5
future 5:21 36:14 69:22 76:3
 77:8 89:15

G

gang 63:16
garage 53:10
gas 34:9
gauge 62:23
gave 40:8 47:23

General 87:21,23 88:15
gentlemen 2:16 10:13 48:17
George 74:6
give 4:2,5 6:9 13:1 15:18,19
 22:6,15,16 23:21 35:24 37:3
 42:25 43:2 56:12 59:2 71:24,
 25 79:8 82:4 87:9
giveaway 60:23,24 65:12
giveaways 64:15
glass 29:13
glory 4:2
goal 52:8 55:19,21,22,24
goals 17:14 18:22
God 2:16 3:10,12,14,16,18,22,
 23 4:5,9 78:6
godly 3:15
Goldbourne 26:16
good 2:1,17 3:6 8:18 18:14,15
 20:8,14 23:10,15,16,17,18
 43:19 48:16 50:21 58:7,15
 59:14 65:17,20 66:10,11,23
 70:16 74:24 79:12,13,19,21
 83:1 84:1,3,6,12 85:12 90:1
 91:3,8
Gordon 12:3,4
govern 13:6
governing 14:12
governs 12:18
grace 84:19
graduate 31:6,15 32:8
graduated 52:12
graduation 31:14 52:11 68:4
graduations 55:6
Grand 4:15 84:7 86:10
Grandmont 34:23
grandmother 28:7 32:14
grandmother's 26:10

grateful 66:2
great 56:19 59:3,19 65:3,4,23,
 24 66:2 71:16 78:7 89:19,23
Green 67:20
Greenfield 64:1
Greg 8:22
Gregory 10:15
grocery 86:10
ground 29:4 40:12
group 65:23 70:2
groups 65:15 84:11
Grow 52:24 57:10,12
guess 56:1
guest 83:6
guests 9:1,10
gun 30:11,13 32:20 33:1,9
 34:12,16 64:15
guns 32:25 33:6,8,22 34:8,13,
 15 61:10,11
gunshot 29:15
gunshots 26:25 27:16,17
guys 4:10 73:5

H

Ha 88:14
hair 40:8
halfway 55:22
Halloween 60:23 65:11
hand 22:6,19
handgun 27:1
handguns 61:10
handled 84:18
handling 5:21 8:1
handouts 50:25
hands 3:25

Handyside 8:3
happen 15:17,18 26:1 85:18,
 21,22 89:12
happened 75:17
happening 62:16
happy 59:18 85:17
harassment 77:24 78:1
Harbor 82:7
hard 23:13 90:9
harm 85:7
Hartwell 60:7
head 86:12
Headquarters 79:24
health 29:24
hear 15:24 22:14 27:17 38:17
 39:18 44:1 65:18 88:25
heard 26:8 75:5 90:1
hearing 7:16 15:9 21:16 27:3
 37:22 38:9 73:1 76:14,22
 78:14
heavy 38:2
held 30:22 33:15 47:8 68:4
 69:16
helped 40:8
helping 10:6
Hernandez 6:23 7:14 15:7
 16:23 19:12 21:12,23 33:24,
 25 41:19 45:7 48:8 58:24,25
 71:15,16,20 72:24 75:3 76:5,
 7,11 78:11 86:20,21
high 32:7 55:5 56:24
higher 44:6
highest 61:13
highlight 52:14
Highlighted 72:6
hire 52:8 75:8
hired 51:12 52:1,4,12 53:3

75:7
hires 51:25 53:15,16
hiring 50:3
history 81:7,8
hit 29:3,21
ho 34:19
hold 11:13 13:15 26:3 28:1
 60:22
holding 81:2
Holley 2:14,15,18 3:6 4:7,11
 6:7 7:3,15,19 8:16,24 9:9,12,
 19 10:10,24 11:7,12 14:13,19,
 22 15:2,8,11,16,22 16:6,11,16
 17:4 18:16 19:4,15,18,21,24
 20:1,5,8,11,14,16,20,23,25
 21:4,7,9,13,15 22:3,11,14,21,
 24 23:2,6,8,10,13,17,19 31:21
 32:13,17 33:4,23 34:1,18
 36:3,5,21 37:9,21 38:11,21
 39:4,8,15,17 40:17,23,25
 41:3,8,11,15,18,20,25 42:6,
 12,16,21,25 43:11,16,18,21
 44:1,4,15,20,25 45:12,17,23
 46:5,9,11,13 47:10,14,17,21
 48:2,14,16,21,25 49:1 50:7,
 10,12,15,17 55:13,18,25
 56:15,20 57:24 58:10,11,18,
 22,24 59:1,8,11 65:17 66:3,6,
 10,13 67:3,5,7,13 68:9,13
 69:5,7,10 70:11,16,18,19
 71:12,15,19,21 72:4 73:1,4
 74:14,18,22 75:1 76:4,6,10,
 12,14,17,22,25 78:9,13,16,24,
 25 79:6,12,14,17,19 80:11,17
 82:1,13,17,20,23 83:9,11,21
 84:1,4,16,22 85:14,25 86:7
 87:4,8,12,14,18 89:1,15,24
 90:2,21,24 91:3,6,8
Holt 6:24 7:13 9:11,13 16:24
 19:13 20:22,24 21:24 22:5,25
 23:1,3,4 35:16,21,25 36:20
 38:12,23 39:7 45:8 48:9
 58:10,11 67:6 69:17 70:18,20
 71:6,9,12,14 72:4 76:13
 78:12,24 79:1 80:15,18 81:9
 82:2 83:17 84:20 89:19

home 24:11 26:10,12,14,17,
 21,22,24,25 27:1 28:8 35:7
 63:7,10
homicide 29:9
homicides 24:21,23 61:3
honestly 33:5
honor 4:3
honorable 2:1,25 8:18 9:4
 13:3 22:16 23:20 59:14 65:21
 67:15,17 68:1 79:22 82:6
 84:3,6 89:2
hope 15:14 23:22 24:2,3 40:8
 70:7 75:13
hoping 30:17 69:20
horrible 90:11
horrifically 26:9
hospital 29:17
host 9:20 83:5
hostess 9:20
hosting 11:16 80:1
hot 56:17
hotspot 62:5,12,21
hour 57:6 62:8
hours 29:9 57:7,9,10 62:5,9,
 21 75:21 90:5
HR 75:5,6
human 50:18,22 56:21 58:14
 77:12 81:4,13,16 89:8
hurting 33:2

 I

idea 25:25 71:25
ideas 18:21 54:20
identified 25:1
identify 2:20 25:5 29:20 79:2
identifying 27:5

II 9:5
illegal 34:8
illegally 33:10
Illinois 40:1
illness 49:21 75:22
immediately 44:23
impact 30:17 31:3,6 33:10
 37:17
impacted 53:8
implement 3:25
implementing 64:3
importance 85:1
important 60:4 78:4 84:24
 85:1,9
importantly 47:7
impose 5:25
imposing 5:17
impounded 25:12,16
incarceration 30:19
inception 52:16
incidents 12:12,13 26:6
included 3:3 68:5
includes 9:23 30:13
including 5:21 13:7 68:3
incoming 67:17
increase 17:18 49:5,6 61:20
 62:1
increased 17:20 30:14 64:7
increasing 62:4
incredible 31:11
independent 85:3
individual 18:7,10
individuals 26:24 57:21 63:1
 87:25
ineligible 88:7

influence 73:14,18
influenced 49:15
influencers 49:20
inform 13:22
information 37:4 43:14 63:1
 69:18 70:12 72:16 77:6,19,22
 82:10 89:9
initialized 72:19
initially 81:21
initiative 30:11 54:12 71:17
initiatives 17:21 50:24 74:5
injure 25:20
injured 24:10 25:23 29:11
injury 24:12 29:18
input 69:21 70:24
Inspection 64:3
Inspector 87:21,23 88:14
Instagram 55:5
instituted 57:4
Intelligence 25:4
intention 12:15,23 13:23
interact 27:9
interaction 30:2
interest 2:10
interfaith 54:19
interim 8:6 77:7,14,15,21
 88:1,4,5
intermediate 53:21,24
intern 53:3
internal 5:15 77:16
internship 56:24
interpreters 8:13
interrupting 2:7
interview 52:21
interviewed 26:23

introduce 7:24
introductions 9:14
intros 24:3
investigate 29:16
investigation 5:16 28:22
 29:19 88:9,13
investigations 26:19 60:4
 63:19 77:19
Investigative 77:13
investigator 8:6,8,10,11,12
 75:11,15 77:8,13,14,22,24
 88:5
investigators 75:8
investigatory 77:17
invite 31:18 55:9
invited 67:8
invocation 3:7
invoke 3:12
involuntary 28:18
involved 28:23 71:17
involving 4:22 77:24
iphone 86:4,5
irresponsible 32:25
isolated 24:13,15
Ison 30:8 81:21
issue 35:12 37:11,13,15 38:9
 69:25 73:24 74:15
issued 25:15 28:17
issues 49:9 60:18 62:12,24
 64:1 66:16 74:8 78:22
item 12:23 39:9,11 67:24
 69:22
items 3:3
Ivery 11:15 12:2 31:20

J

Jackson 8:5 16:1,14 19:20,22,
 25 20:7,9,11,15 22:19 42:11,
 14,24 43:12 44:5,17,21 60:17
 68:18 84:14
Jada 65:6
jail 40:6
James 67:22
January 88:3
Jay 81:22
jazz 65:2 67:8
Jesus 6:23
Jesus' 4:6
Jim 2:17
job 12:6 24:4 30:23 53:8 58:3,
 15 60:13,18 66:11 75:15 78:7
 84:12 89:6,19,23 90:7,17,18
 91:5,7
jobs 49:25 50:2 53:5
jogged 40:6
Johnson 9:3
join 52:2
joined 59:19
joining 58:20
joint 63:21
Jonya 8:7
jotted 17:14
judge 40:15 82:6
judicial 4:21
July 53:6 57:14 64:24 65:2
 72:8 79:25 80:4,6,7,8,10
jump 60:16
June 7:11,21 12:24 25:10
 28:23 29:22 30:4,5,6 52:3,4
 64:24 68:5 72:9,12 79:23
 80:18,23 81:5

justice 4:22 63:5 65:6 74:8

K

Katrina 8:9

keeping 11:3,4 49:6 61:24
85:2

Kenneth 9:2

key 40:3 77:5

kicked 54:12

kids 25:23 28:8

killed 36:10 86:9,10 89:12

killing 34:15 86:13

killings 86:14

Kim 39:2

kind 23:14 57:17 73:21 82:23

knew 65:24 85:18,21,22

knowledge 11:25 46:17,18,23

kudos 58:16

L

LA 53:21

Labor 54:15

lack 33:18

ladies 2:16 10:12 48:16

lady 65:8 89:11

laid 29:3

landed 27:22

language 8:13 12:19 71:18

Lansing 74:6

Larceny 61:21

large 5:5 6:25 29:25 30:1

largely 73:15

Lasonya 67:24

Lastly 12:14 84:23

laughing 28:10

launched 31:23

law 4:20 5:15 11:20 30:9,10,14
33:15,17 34:7 49:17,22 50:6
54:24 77:10 82:7 88:17,18

Lawrence 8:6 77:8,14 88:4

laws 30:12

lead 53:1

leader 59:21

leadership 10:8 11:3 12:2
17:10,12 22:8 84:21

learn 75:13

learned 4:11

leave 12:4 53:19,22,24 82:11

led 40:4,9

legal 46:8,9

legally 33:22

legislate 33:14

legislature 74:5,7

legitimacy 4:14

legitimate 66:19

letter 68:5 77:4 87:20

letting 27:7

level 33:19 40:13

leveraging 28:1

Lewis 31:10

license 74:4

licensed 64:7

lieutenants 31:9

life 10:15 27:17,23 28:8 81:7

Light 67:20

limit 68:21

limited 68:3

limits 25:25

Linda 6:12,13 47:5

Lisa 6:19

Lisonya 8:11

listen 36:7

listening 27:6 89:3

live 4:2 25:20 34:22 49:18
53:12

lives 28:4,13 35:6

locate 26:20

located 80:3,19

locations 32:4 38:5 79:23

lock 64:15

locking 30:24

lofty 18:22

long 24:17 48:22 61:10 66:3
87:13 90:4

long-term 88:1

longer 44:19

Lord 3:11,21,24 4:1,2,4

losing 25:22

lot 11:11 25:21 27:3 33:7
35:10 37:23 52:6 85:7 89:3

loud 37:10

love 56:15

Lyoya 4:12,22

M

Mackinac 29:23

mad 87:5

madam 44:15 45:18,24 68:9

made 25:14 26:9 27:10 29:10
40:17 42:4 43:24 68:23,24
75:4 85:18 88:9

Madrigal 8:12

main 44:9,19,24 68:19,23,24

majority 13:11 52:25

make 3:19,22 4:1 5:18 15:13

18:14,23 23:10,14 27:9 31:6
 33:10 36:15,24 43:18 55:11
 58:2 63:11,18 68:14 69:1,21
 70:14 71:22,23 72:23 74:1
 76:19 80:15 85:3 88:7 90:5

makes 78:22 90:16

making 11:23 18:15 25:6 33:8
 62:17 68:19 71:10

male 28:17

man 21:16 46:9 47:22 56:17
 59:13 66:6 86:11

mandated 37:14

mandatory 33:9

manslaughter 28:19

Maples 60:14

marijuana 86:25

mark 90:6

Martius 54:11

materials 70:20

matter 41:23 70:6

Matthews 8:22

Mayberry 86:23

mayor 3:13 5:7,9,11,19 18:4,
 12 30:8 49:17 54:6

Mayor's 52:23 57:3,4,11

mayors 54:19

mayor's 52:13,17

ma'am 55:18

Mcfarland 60:7

MCOLES 51:16,18

meaningful 36:18 75:15

measures 12:1 77:17,18

media 7:25 65:15

medical 53:22,24

meet 18:24 38:22

meeting 2:4,5,7,9 3:7,11,17,24
 7:8,20 8:2 9:21 11:13 12:24

13:14 37:15 38:13,20 39:1,22
 48:18 64:22 66:1 72:7,13
 77:25 78:3,5,8 79:22,25 80:4,
 5,6,8,9 83:15 84:17 89:3,6
 91:16

meetings 79:15 90:4

Melanie 77:15 88:3

member 4:3,4 6:3 9:4 13:17,
 19 14:7 37:24 38:24 87:2

members 5:4 8:3,21 9:24
 11:19 12:10 13:10,22,25 14:6,
 25 24:10,13,15 26:19 51:5
 54:8 78:5

membership 13:11

Memorial 54:14

memory 40:6

mental 29:24 49:21 75:22

mentioned 52:11 56:23 84:23

message 70:4

messengers 82:22

met 30:5 68:1 72:5 73:8 75:3

Metropolitan 31:15 54:22

mic 18:18 84:4

Michael 40:1,4 59:15

Michaels 8:6

Michigan 4:16 63:8 69:12,23
 73:15,16 81:14

microphone 40:13

middle 37:25 38:8 62:6

midnight 18:24

Mike 30:8

mile 31:11

miles 59:23

military 53:22 54:23

Miller 8:23

million 38:9,13,25 39:12 74:21

Millwright 80:2

mind 10:1 41:16 49:6

Mine 18:20 19:2

minimum 57:9

Minister 88:23 90:19

minus 46:22

minute 28:10,11 45:23

minutes 7:20,22,23 17:5 39:20
 40:22 48:1 83:18 87:10

misdemeanor 25:17

misidentified 40:3

misinformation 37:7

missed 85:16

mission 4:23,25 6:6 17:24
 59:5 61:24

misuse 28:2

MLCC 64:3

mobile 38:3

model 11:24 69:22

moment 25:9 71:22

Monday 28:23 30:4,6 38:13
 52:22

money 46:18

monitored 87:3

month 50:22 51:8,18 52:1,5
 53:20 54:9,16 64:25

monthly 11:13 54:2 72:18
 79:14 80:4

Moore 6:21 9:21 10:2,3 14:17
 15:6 16:22 19:11 20:21 21:14,
 22 37:20,21,22 41:17 45:6
 48:6 50:10,11,14 57:25 66:13,
 15 67:1 68:11,14 69:4,6 72:25
 76:21 77:2,21 78:10 84:8

morning 18:23

motion 7:11,19 14:3 15:5,6
 16:1 17:3 19:17,19 21:1,10,11
 22:1 36:15,16,24 42:3,10,11,
 19,21 43:2,8,9,12,21,22,23,25
 44:5,6,7,9,10,11,14,17,18,19,

22,24 45:12,15,17,19,24 47:2
48:15 68:14,20,23,24 72:23
76:8,18,19 78:10 91:4

motioned 16:8

motions 69:1

motor 61:21 62:1 63:22

move 12:25 13:2 15:24 19:2,7
20:11,12 26:5 35:7 38:4 40:19
41:2,12,13,24 42:8 43:6,7
84:4

moved 7:13,15 15:8 21:9,12
72:24 76:17 78:13

movie 60:24 64:25

moving 28:22 29:22 38:19
42:6

Muhammad 9:15 11:2

multiple 84:11

murder 28:18

Museum 81:8

Mustang 29:1

N

NACOLES 75:25

named 63:2

national 60:23 65:5 69:11,13
81:23

naturally 4:5

neighborhood 9:16 27:14
60:9,12 64:10

neighborhoods 25:22

NEIGHBORHOOL 65:20 66:5,
8

neighboring 63:25

neighbors 34:22 35:2,4 36:1
60:8

network 81:24

nice 22:6 78:19

night 26:12 28:15,16 60:23,25
65:1,5

Ninth 38:1,4

no- 51:21

no-shows 51:25

nominate 14:18,24,25 20:17,
21

nominated 13:18,20 14:1
15:25 19:22

nomination 13:7 14:2,3,16,22
15:6 16:12 19:5,19 20:25
21:1,3

nominations 13:24,25 15:4,5,
23 16:1,7 21:18 22:2

nominees 15:13

non-debatable 44:8,12,14

non-detroiters 53:14

non-fatal 61:8 63:14

non-shotspotter 41:9

non-sworn 53:13

nonfatal 24:25 61:14

normal 27:16,17

north 62:6

Northwest 11:14 12:6 31:17

notch 64:12

note 2:4 53:4 70:4 75:23 85:23

noted 9:6 61:12

notes 3:4

notice 12:22

notification 6:15,20 67:22

NPO 35:5,18 60:14

NPOS 65:13 84:12

number 10:21 17:21 24:14
30:9 46:12 55:15,17,21 56:5,
13,14 59:18 66:21 87:21
88:22 89:4 91:2

numbers 51:4 56:2

O

O&a 67:25

oath 6:3

oaths 5:23

obey 6:1

objective 82:9

objects 68:25

occupants 26:23

occur 4:21

OCI 68:6 77:7

October 65:12

offender 28:18 62:25 63:6

offenders 28:14 63:4

offer 17:6

offering 62:23

office 12:16,18 13:12,15,23
14:9,15 22:17 28:17 53:9 57:4
73:11 77:7,12,23 81:16 85:20,
21 87:23

officer 8:23 11:6,21 13:15
18:24 28:22 29:3,5,7,21 33:16
59:21 60:13 62:4 65:20 66:5,8
67:23 75:11

officer's 13:1,15

officers 8:22 11:24,25 13:7,8,
9,10 14:8 24:10,19 28:24
29:2,14 30:23 32:1,5 54:4,7
55:17 56:3,5,13 60:1,9,21
62:8,20 64:5 65:23 73:17 74:1

offices 13:13

official 2:5

officials 9:25 11:16 34:7

OIG 87:24 88:8,12,14

older 82:8

on-duty 24:12

oneness 3:18

ongoing 63:20
online 8:13
open 14:15 67:25 75:4
opens 13:23
operating 38:2 64:6 73:13
operation 5:13 17:23 18:1,4
 72:21
operations 60:3 62:19
opinion 46:8
opportunities 50:4
opportunity 75:12 76:3 85:5
 88:10
opposed 7:19 22:24 39:14
 73:4 76:17,25 78:16
options 57:20
oral 80:11,13
order 3:7 5:24 6:1 14:11 22:24
 41:21 46:25 47:20,25 48:7
 72:21
ordered 76:25
organization 87:1,2
organized 87:1
orientated 9:15
OTS 62:22
outgoing 31:20
outstanding 58:3 59:20,21
 60:13,18 90:7
overlook 90:13
oversee 88:16
oversight 4:13,20 5:2 85:11
overtime 62:10 78:21

P

pace 85:2,11
packets 68:6
pad 85:24

paid 56:25 57:1
pamphlets 69:24
panelist 81:14
panelists 81:10,18
papers 81:1
paradigm 17:23
parameter 46:18
parents 87:1
parked 35:4
Parker 67:24
Parliamentarian 8:4 15:19
 20:6 44:4,16 68:12
parolees 63:11
part 13:10 24:18 34:24 49:13
 58:8 62:2 66:2 73:24
part-time 57:2
participate 2:8 52:15
participated 52:17
participating 72:1
partnered 60:20 63:23,24
partnering 54:23 62:15
partners 30:9
partnership 11:17 31:22 80:20
 81:5
pass 51:20,23 70:12
passed 17:3 19:17 22:1 48:15
 53:4 69:18
passenger 29:10
passing 51:20,23
passion 89:14
past 52:22 67:20
patient 59:12
Patillo 8:9 50:21 51:14 52:6,20
 53:17 54:2,18 55:13,17,19
 56:4,8,10,19 57:1,3 58:9,14,
 17,23 59:2,10

Patrick 4:12,22
patrol 9:14,18 60:3 62:4
pattern 25:1
patterns 77:9
pay 20:1 57:6
peace 24:5 55:6 62:19
pediatrician 81:11
penalty 5:25
pending 28:21
penetrated 26:17
people 2:20 19:22 24:7,8
 25:19,22 26:3 27:9 30:22,24
 33:8,21 37:18 49:18 50:3,5
 56:1 58:4 72:1 73:17 74:1
 78:19 80:21 82:10 85:8 90:13
people's 25:23
period 25:14 33:15 68:15,20,
 23,25
permanent 90:13
permanently 51:15
permission 20:9 71:1
perpetrators 25:5
person 2:10 29:20 31:2 34:15,
 16 35:6 48:5 57:16,17 59:21
 62:14 81:20 83:23
personal 53:22,25
personnel 8:10 50:24 75:1,2,
 24 76:2,20 80:7
persons 85:20
pew 32:23
phenomenal 81:22
phone 27:6 54:21 91:1
phones 2:6
physical 51:22 72:15,17
physically 78:6
pick 40:12

pictures 35:14
piece 38:3
Pinelli 66:20
pipelines 11:18
pizza 26:13
place 14:10 17:22 25:25 31:16
 45:25
placement 23:22
plan 29:25 49:4,10,14 89:7
plans 5:22 86:16
play 49:18
pleasure 10:4,13,17 65:22
pm 79:23 80:6,7,9,10 91:16
podcast 55:3
point 29:6,25 39:7,8 40:17
 41:11,12,21 46:25 47:20,25
 48:7 49:14 61:4
police 2:3 3:14 4:15,16,25 5:1,
 2,3,7,8,13 7:6 8:9,22 10:6
 11:6,24 27:7,15 28:1,2,5,6
 31:16,24 32:1,3,4,9 33:16
 51:7 53:13,14,19 54:4,7 55:1,
 17 56:2,5,11,13 57:20,21
 60:12,24 62:11 63:2 65:20
 66:1,5,8 67:22,23 68:3 69:19,
 23,24 72:5,9,15 73:15,16,17
 75:6,17 77:3,10,23 79:3 81:13
 83:3,5 86:11 87:24 88:16,19,
 22 90:10,16
policies 4:1 5:9
policing 4:14,20 29:25 58:5
 60:9 64:11 70:4 84:25
policy 29:23 30:6 37:12 73:6,
 10,14,15,16,24 74:5,7,9 76:8
 80:6 81:3
politicians 85:20
pool 34:14
population 59:24
pose 38:18

position 12:22 37:18 74:11
positions 16:4 51:7 57:1
 84:20 88:1,8,11 90:11,14
positive 24:14,16 30:1 61:16
positives 29:22 61:1
possibly 34:11 46:21
post 65:14
potentially 73:18
poverty 49:7,20
power 6:5
powers 6:3
practice 18:6 69:14
praise 4:3 89:15
praises 89:3
pray 3:12,13,15,16,18,20,23
 4:3,6
prayer 3:9
prayerful 82:3
pre-pandemic 30:22
precinct 8:19,20 9:7,23 10:4,
 5,8 12:8,10 18:22 31:12 35:18
 38:1 59:12,16,17,19,23,25
 60:2,5 61:11,12,18 62:3,5,6
 63:9,25 64:11,18,21 65:1,22,
 24 66:2 80:1 84:10,15 90:7
precincts 39:13,14 41:10
 63:25
preparation 13:5 72:14
prepared 17:18
preposterous 47:11
prescribed 5:25
presence 3:12 62:17 63:18
 64:8
present 6:13,16,21,23,24
 13:19 14:6 34:3 82:5 85:5
presentation 41:6 43:14
 72:11,15

presentations 64:15
presenter 81:10
presenting 50:22
President 9:8 12:9
Presley 34:18
press 30:7
Pressley 7:1 16:25 19:14 34:3
 36:3,4 40:19 41:2,21 42:3
 45:9 48:10 58:18,19 67:8,11
 86:20 87:7 91:5,7
pretending 9:16
pretty 31:11
prevent 2:6 6:5 34:25
previous 5:20 7:20 44:5,7,11,
 18,22 59:16
previously 13:20 88:6
primary 49:16
prior 68:16 73:11
prison 40:2,6
privilege 30:7
probationers 63:11
problem 10:20 23:12 62:2
 86:23
problems 62:18
proceed 41:22 87:21
proceeding 44:6
process 4:21 7:7 13:7,24
 14:14 15:24 66:19 75:8
processing 24:18 51:12
production 5:23,24
professional 17:13
program 11:21,22 32:6 52:13,
 16 54:8 56:24,25 57:4,11,13,
 14 60:21 64:16 83:8
programs 11:19 49:25 57:15
 64:10,13
prohibit 68:19 69:3

project 67:20
projection 72:19
properly 7:15 15:8 88:11
property 34:24 35:11 61:19, 20,23
proposed 38:24
pros 74:13
prosecution 30:15
prosecutor 4:15
Prosecutor's 28:16
prostitution 62:24 82:9
protect 3:21 49:11
proud 10:20 11:13
provided 5:12 13:14,20 88:10
providing 77:5
public 2:8,21 5:19 11:25 37:17 53:2 71:3 75:10 79:23 83:20 85:5 90:4,5
pull 74:2
pulled 36:13,25 37:6 39:5 73:18 83:3,4
punishment 33:13,14
purchase 72:20
purchased 72:21
purposes 71:18
pursuant 74:6
pursue 25:18
put 17:22 29:2 30:15 36:25 52:1 55:10
putting 12:7 16:4 73:20

Q

qualified 75:12
Quantex 7:1
quantity 72:21
quarantine 24:15

quarantined 24:13
quarter 75:9
quarterly 72:11,14,16
question 33:24 34:2 36:7 38:18 39:4,6 40:20 41:2,22,24 42:1,2,7 43:4,6,7,22 44:2,6,7, 12,18,23 48:23 49:2 56:21 58:2 66:14,15 68:12,15,20,22, 25 70:21
questions 32:12 34:5 36:4 50:11 57:24,25 58:19 65:16 67:5 73:1,2
quorum 7:2 14:5
quota 52:23
quotas 57:22

R

race 54:12,13
racing 25:7,9 28:25 29:1
rained 31:13
raise 53:6
raised 43:4
ramping 61:22
ranks 60:2
Rapid 86:11
Rapids 4:15
rare 18:1,14
rate 51:20,21,23,24
rates 61:13
raw 51:4
reach 55:22
read 7:23 45:15,17
ready 16:6 87:15
real 33:5
rear 26:20
rearrangements 32:15

reason 66:19
reasons 30:18 49:12
receive 2:25 5:12 12:20 72:11
received 13:4 34:21 50:25 65:2 67:18,21 68:2,6 72:13 77:6 87:19
recently 4:11 69:17
recklessly 25:20
recognition 41:5 67:19
recognize 12:8 20:17 24:16 91:4
recognized 31:10
recognizing 42:1 49:15
recommendations 12:21 73:9
recommended 81:21
record 14:2 22:17 31:19 32:19 34:2 36:16 45:16
recover 29:18
recovered 25:13,16,17
recovering 24:11
recovery 24:19
recreationally 27:12
recruit 11:19 31:14 32:6 54:20 55:20 68:4
recruiting 50:24 51:9,11 54:9, 16 55:1,2,3,11 56:16
recruitment 58:13,20
reduce 30:11,13
reduction 24:20,21,24,25 41:7,9 61:2,3,4,6,8,15,17 64:8
refer 67:16
reference 39:24 69:18 70:20
reflect 77:9
reflects 72:18
reforms 4:20
refuses 35:7

regard 13:2 17:5
regional 54:21
regular 12:24 63:10
regularly 90:12
regulations 5:10
reiterate 85:1
related 49:7,8 63:17 68:7
relates 35:1 37:23
relations 9:3,7 12:9 55:7 60:4,
10,17 64:22
relative 42:4
relatives 26:11
released 3:22 49:14
relevant 13:10
reliable 40:15
relieved 39:8
remain 4:19 7:7
remarks 9:6 10:2 13:2 17:6
remembrance 65:9
remind 11:16
reminded 3:3
reminder 2:25 67:24
reminders 2:4
removed 38:16 39:11
removing 39:9
render 28:4
renewal 36:17 37:16 42:22
43:10 45:20 46:4,6
REOIG 87:21
report 5:18 23:19,21 24:9
29:16 30:25 34:20 41:6 50:20,
22 51:1 65:17 67:6,14,19,20
68:8 71:24 72:17,20,23 75:20
76:8,20
report's 50:23
reported 36:10 37:12

reporter 8:2
reporting 36:8
reports 63:2 67:18 68:7 72:14
77:9
represent 9:22 10:18,19
representative 54:19,22
representatives 81:15
represented 10:6
request 37:8 41:23
requested 37:6
require 5:23 68:22
required 14:5
requirements 14:9 68:1
requires 16:14 44:13,21
rescheduled 51:21,24
residency 53:12
resident 10:14
residents 53:16 59:24
resolution 53:4 64:14
resolve 5:12
resolving 77:19
Resource 58:14
resources 11:25 30:14 50:18,
22 56:21 64:19 77:12
respect 15:14 18:21 21:7
73:25 88:17
respectfully 21:5
respecting 88:17
respond 70:3
responded 73:9
responding 36:12
responds 63:14
response 29:24 73:11
responsibilities 12:20 69:20
responsibility 13:21 14:14

49:16,22
responsible 4:13 37:13 38:16
39:9 74:20
responsive 18:7
restate 27:2
restore 62:19
restricted 53:20,23 80:22
restricted15 53:25
result 61:22
resulted 25:11
return 25:8 30:21
reversed 29:2
review 4:17 5:10 12:17 72:16
reviewed 37:11
reviewing 5:17 73:13 77:16
revocable 6:4
reworded 38:6
rhetoric 85:8
Ricardo 6:21
Richardson 53:1 57:18
ride 65:6,10
River 84:7
robberies 24:25 61:14,15,17
robbing 34:15
Robert 2:10,20,21,23 8:7
Roberts 14:11
Rochester 40:14
Rod 83:6
role 17:12
roll 6:9 16:9,11 18:23 21:17
22:20 41:16 42:8 43:5 44:20,
25 45:13
Rosalia 8:12
Rosedale 34:23
roughly 59:23 83:17

row 19:6 67:12
 rule 16:7 68:22
 rules 5:10 14:11 68:18 69:2
 ruling 15:19,20
 run 13:23 29:4,7
 running 31:24 48:18
 runs 62:11
 rush 81:9
 rusted 34:17

S

Sacramento 34:6,8
safe 3:23 11:3 82:3
safely 49:19
safer 28:4
safety 12:1 31:5 53:2 64:15
 79:24 86:17
salary 53:5
Sarah 81:19
satisfied 71:12
Saturday 24:6,7 26:12
save 28:3,13
scene 26:9 29:5,8 36:9
schedule 55:10 79:9,11,18
scheduled 12:24 51:19,22
 72:11 80:4
scheduling 24:18
school 3:20 10:15 32:7 55:5
 56:24 60:24 86:9,17 87:3
schools 54:24 86:15
Scotty 83:25 87:17,18 90:9
scout 27:20 62:4
search 73:10
seat 23:22 84:18
seconded 42:11 43:25 44:12

seconds 41:1,3,8 85:25
Secretary 45:18 67:14 68:10
 77:15 88:4
section 2:9 13:8,17 14:4,8
 68:16
security 54:25 83:7
sees 12:4
seizure 73:10
selected 49:16 52:20 57:22
self-nominate 13:18
send 63:1
sending 73:25
senior 60:24 64:25
seniors 34:14
sensitive 40:12 49:20
sensors 40:13
sentiments 58:12
separate 32:2
separated 53:18,19
separations 54:2
sergeant 8:21 52:25 54:4,7
 57:18 60:10,17 81:11 84:14
series 62:7,13
serve 10:4 13:18,21 65:22
 79:2
served 40:2
serves 12:22 81:24
service 9:17 25:2 31:10 62:10,
 15 77:25 78:1 84:10,16,19
Services 8:1
session 41:20 67:25
set 5:2 52:8 57:7
seventies 86:25
sex 61:4
sexual 24:22,23
share 10:1 12:11 35:16 58:12

70:24 71:3 77:22 81:4
shared 77:25
Shaw 66:22 83:24 84:1,3,6,23
She'll 28:6
shift 62:9
shooting 26:6,7 28:23 65:9
shootings 24:25 61:9,14
 63:14,15
shoots 86:12
shoppers 86:10
shortly 73:13
shot 26:14 29:12 36:10
shots 27:20,21 29:6 74:11
Shotspotter 27:3,5,6,7,19
 28:12 36:8,12 37:13,23 38:2
 39:3,11,13,23,25 40:2,10
 41:6,14 42:22 43:10,23 44:10
 45:20 46:24 67:19 89:10
Shotspotter's 36:16
show 34:2 82:21
showing 47:16
shows 51:22
Shred 80:20,21
shredded 80:23
shredding 80:25
shut 83:18
siblings 26:11
sick 53:25
side 57:25
sides 37:23
Sigma 80:19
Sign 8:13
significance 53:7
significant 26:5
silence 2:6
simple 18:20 19:2,3 26:12

31:22
Simply 30:15
Sims 8:21
Sincerely 88:14
single 18:22,23
sir 6:10 7:25 8:15 9:2,19 13:3
 15:6 16:10,13 20:13 22:18
 23:7,12,16 37:22 44:21 50:11,
 14 56:19 67:15 69:6,10 76:6
 79:18 80:13 90:23
sister 74:23 81:23
sit 84:18
sitting 17:14 23:23
situation 26:9 36:12 81:25
skill 11:25
slide 51:2,3,9,18,25 53:11,17,
 18 54:1,8
slides 51:1
Sloan 8:11
Smartsheet 2:11
Smith 83:25 85:15,16 86:2,21
 87:4,11,13
social 49:8 55:4 65:15
socialize 37:6
SOLID 81:6
somebody's 87:9
son 39:20
sooner 30:25
Sorority 80:19
sort 75:19 82:5
sound 32:18 55:14
sounds 65:18 91:8
Southwest 86:21,22
Southwestern 86:18
spaces 29:25
spacing 23:22

span 50:8
speak 17:9 18:17 37:10,14
 39:23,24 76:3 82:7 83:17,18
speaker 83:24 90:20
speakers 80:14 83:23 88:21
speaking 47:1,2
special 3:4 9:1 59:3 60:3
 62:19
Specialist 8:7
specialized 63:21
specifically 88:2
spirit 3:16
spiritually 4:5
split 57:17
spoke 29:23 38:24 39:2,11
 40:22 63:13
sponsoring 80:20
spread 52:18 65:15
square 59:23
St 10:15
staff 6:3 7:24 8:3,21,23 18:1,
 13 59:3 75:7
staffing 18:2,5 50:23 51:4
stagnant 17:19
stakeholders 60:20
stand 2:23 25:19 36:18 37:17
 70:6
standing 50:18 68:22
standpoint 74:9
start 19:5 22:8 26:6 31:24
 59:22 61:1 78:4 90:3
started 30:21 31:12 52:14,22
 66:7 70:2
starting 25:8
starts 57:14
state 4:16 22:24 32:4 54:20,21
 73:15,16 74:3 81:11,14 88:2

stated 58:7
statement 4:23,25 6:6 58:2
 70:7 75:4
statements 15:13
states 13:9 14:4
stating 42:4
Statistically 33:11
statistics 60:25
stats 24:12 25:7
statute 73:14,23 74:4
stay 89:14
stays 63:9
steal 84:9
step 60:12 85:11
Stephanie 8:14
stepped 60:15
Stewart 8:9
stolen 25:16
stop 28:25 44:17 47:21 60:11
 69:12,15 70:1 73:9 86:11,13
stopped 27:21 69:24
stops 25:11,15
store 11:9
stores 86:10
stranger 64:14
strategies 54:9
strategy 49:14 62:3 63:20
street 31:1 34:22 35:3,13
 61:11 79:24 80:24
streets 34:9
strengthen 17:23
stress 70:3
strict 50:4
strong 18:12 65:24
struck 26:18 29:14

structure 17:17
student 57:12 86:22
students 32:7 52:9,13,18,25
 53:2 57:6,17 86:24
studies 40:13
study 40:14 81:7
stuff 23:14 73:22
stymie 69:2
subject 29:8 39:3
submit 2:9,21
submitted 5:11 6:14,19
submitting 87:22
subpoena 5:22,24 6:1
substance 18:6
successful 11:19
successor 13:12,16
suggestion 38:7
suggestions 37:24
suicide 40:5
summary 46:21 72:18
summer 3:22 49:5,10
Sunday 58:21 83:1
supersede 55:21
supervising 5:1 8:10,11,12
supplement 63:20
supply 60:24
support 7:14 23:5 39:12
 41:17,18,19 42:5,22 43:10,23
 44:10 45:20 46:1,6,15 72:25
 76:21 84:15 89:8
supporting 36:16 46:3 74:10
 84:13
supportive 37:16
supports 60:22
supposed 63:12
survivor 81:23 82:3,5

survivors 81:21
suspect 29:6
suspended 74:4
suspensions 54:6
sweeps 62:24
sweet 74:25
sworn 51:5,6,9 53:12,16,18,21

T

table 39:24 41:13 43:3,17,25
 44:3,7 46:20
tabling 41:23
taking 30:16 37:19
Talent 52:24
talk 60:25 75:6 87:13
talked 29:23,24,25 30:2,10
 75:16
talking 28:11 32:22 47:21
 79:14 89:5
talks 64:18
tall 65:18
Tandy's 39:2
targeted 30:10
task 25:4 34:24 58:5
team 4:16 12:2 56:19 62:25
 63:9,14,16 64:11 67:2
Tech 31:6
technologies 85:6
technology 28:1,3 39:25 40:3,
 10,15 47:7 67:19 84:25 85:2,
 4,8,10
telling 21:16 56:20
temporary 51:15
Tenth 80:1
tenure 89:16
term 13:11 88:5

terms 13:9 36:8 37:14 42:1
 48:17 56:2 69:15,25 75:15
 78:22
terrorize 63:3
test 51:19
tested 24:16
testimony 5:23 6:4
testing 51:17,18
tether 31:1 33:12
thankful 59:22
thanking 9:20 31:20
the...just 42:25
theft 61:21 63:24
thefts 62:1 63:22
Theta 80:19
thing 18:3 32:17,19 46:13
 62:13 66:23
things 12:7 31:24 49:25 50:1
 62:22 65:13 89:4
thinking 49:24
Thirdly 17:22 77:14
thirds 44:13,21
Thomas 82:6
thought 42:1
thousand 24:7
threat 61:21
thunder 84:9
Thursday 64:25 79:25
ticket 35:12 62:22
tied 62:11
Tiffany 8:8
Tiktok 26:13 55:3
time 2:6,12 3:9 4:22 6:8 7:10
 9:5 10:2 12:1,25 14:15 15:2
 16:7 17:4 19:5 20:16 23:13
 24:15,18,21 29:4,15,21 30:20,
 21 33:9 39:15 40:2 42:16 43:1

48:19 50:2,18 51:12 56:18
 58:12 59:19 65:14 67:13
 68:24 69:2 71:10 78:21 79:6
 80:11 86:14,25 87:4,6,16
 88:13 90:15

times 30:22 40:7 66:9 89:21
 90:22

timing 86:3

tips 64:15

title 58:14

titles 53:8

to1500 24:8

today 7:5 8:2,4 9:21 12:1
 21:16 23:11,15 39:22 74:12
 81:17 85:12

today's 8:2 13:6

told 87:5,6,12

tomorrow 31:17 52:11 68:5

tonight 26:5 82:14

top 47:11 64:11

topic 83:2

total 25:14 26:11 51:11,25
 53:19 54:3 61:10

totally 25:24 74:20

touch 81:17

tow 35:11 62:22

track 32:6 52:9

trade 54:24

traffic 25:11,15 28:25 53:9
 60:3 69:12,15,25

trafficking 81:4,13,16,25 89:8

tragic 26:7,9

train 32:3

training 32:2,3 64:4 75:16,18,
 20,23,24,25 76:2,20 80:2,8

transparency 4:13

traumatized 28:8

treasurer 34:25

treated 18:9,10

trend 61:16 69:11,13

trends 77:9

Tressa 81:14

trigger 34:14

Trooper 81:14

trouble 33:7

truck 35:3,7 80:20,21

true 18:3 50:1 56:13

Tuesday 64:21,22

turn 47:1

turnout 24:6 65:3

turns 10:5 29:18

TV 36:11 82:21

two-minute 71:24

two-thirds 16:14 17:2

two-year 88:5

type 75:17,20

U

U.S. 30:7 31:4 81:15,20

ugly 48:3

ultimately 27:22

unable 29:12

unacceptable 25:24 74:20

understand 72:22 85:16

understanding 62:16

undertake 17:22

undertaking 74:5

Underwood 8:8

unfinished 68:10,16 69:8

unified 30:13

Union 80:2

unique 11:21

unit 25:4 61:12 63:13,24 64:3

united 60:21

units 63:21

unity 3:15

university 11:23

upcoming 64:20 89:21

update 24:10

updates 12:12 77:5

uplift 9:14

upset 86:16

utilizing 63:3

V

vacancies 17:16 51:6,7,9
 77:12

vacant 34:24

valuable 81:1

variety 30:17,18

VCE-CHAIR 14:21

vehicle 25:16 29:2,8,11,13,21
 61:21 62:1 63:22 72:20,21

vehicles 25:12,15,22 34:10
 35:9

Vermont 28:24

versus 72:17

veteran 54:22,23

Vice 81:12

Vice- 22:5 45:2

Vice-chair 4:23,24 5:6 6:8,10
 12:16 14:19 16:18 19:7 20:17
 21:18 22:17,25 45:14,21 79:3
 89:17,18,20

victim 26:17 39:25 64:17 65:9

victim's 26:22 27:1

victimize 30:19 50:5

victimized 49:19
victimizing 30:24 31:1 33:22
victims 63:3 64:19
Victoria 83:24
videos 26:13
views 18:21
violate 33:15,16 50:6 88:15
violation 25:18 88:1,10,11
violence 30:12,13 33:20 49:5, 12 55:6 64:19
violent 61:2,24
virtual 57:16 83:23
visible 35:13
vision 34:24
visit 18:22
visited 54:17 66:8
visual 8:1
vital 12:12 77:10
voice 83:19
volley 27:20,21
volunteer 34:23
vote 13:11 14:6,7 16:14,17 17:2 19:16 20:4 22:16,20 42:9,12,15 43:5,7 44:13,21,23 45:12,24 46:14,16,23 47:6,9, 13,22 48:4
voted 44:8,13 88:3
votes 17:3 19:16 22:1 45:11 48:12,13
voting 10:21 14:4,5 42:20,21, 25 44:15,17 45:25 46:1 47:1 48:2 87:25

W

wait 45:23 79:10 90:5
waiting 29:16 51:17

walk 24:5 31:11 58:13 65:10 73:20
wall 23:25 55:6
Waltham 26:22,23,25
wanted 37:3,6 42:2
warrant 28:20 62:24
watched 28:9 65:25 66:1
Wayne 11:13,17 28:16 31:21 81:11
WC3 53:1
weapon 27:8 28:19
weapons 25:12,17 27:12 63:3
website 57:5 70:22 71:7
Wednesday 29:22 30:5 73:8 75:3 80:5,7,8,10
Wednesdays 31:12
week 12:14,19,23 24:14 26:8 31:12,14 57:7,14 62:18 67:17, 21 68:6 71:23 77:6 83:20
week's 72:13
weekend 54:14,15
weekly 67:18
weeks 23:8 34:21 60:24
weigh 69:21 70:7 71:2,4
welcoming 12:7
well-dressed 11:11
well-run 18:12
West 80:19,24
White 2:1,2,15,19,24 3:2 6:8, 10,12,14,16,18,19,21,23,24 7:1,2,4,23,25 8:16,18,25 9:2, 13 11:10 13:1,3 15:18,21 16:5,10,13,18,19,20,21,22,23, 24,25 17:1,2 19:7,9,10,11,12, 13,14,15,16 20:13 21:2,8,18, 20,21,22,23,24,25 22:1,10,12, 15 23:7,9,12,16,18,20 24:1 25:7,24 26:14 27:4,24 28:14 29:5 30:10 31:3,18 32:16 33:4

34:12,20 35:10,18,22,24 36:19 37:5 42:8,13 43:9 45:2, 3,4,5,6,7,8,9,10,11,14,19,22 46:6,16 47:3,4 48:6,8,9,10,11, 12,15,20 49:13 50:1,9,16 67:14,15,22 70:9 74:17 77:15 79:17,18 84:23 86:3 88:4
wife 40:6
Wilborn 83:6
William 88:23
Williams 40:1,2,4 81:12
Willie 6:16,18
willingness 13:21
win 53:11
wisdom 3:15
withdraw 20:3,7
withdrawn 51:13
witnessed 69:12
witnesses 5:22
woman 81:22
wonderful 12:6 66:24
wondering 41:21 49:3
Woodward 81:20
work 4:18,19 25:21 31:7 34:13,17,25 35:1 49:18 50:2 52:25 54:18 57:7,10,18 58:7 59:5 62:10 73:5 77:5 89:15, 20,22 90:9
worked 11:8 70:9 88:6
working 25:2,3 28:24 30:4 34:11 60:2 62:20,21 77:11 78:18
works 81:12
worry 59:8,10 86:8
would've 27:21
wound 29:15
wrapped 33:1
Wright 81:8 89:7

writing 6:2
written 51:19
wrong 30:5 32:23 78:6
wrongful 40:4,9

Y

Yakata 8:14
yard 25:23 27:13
year 3:20 5:20 13:12 22:7
24:21 26:8 28:7,14,15 32:10
40:10 51:10 52:15,16 55:20,
24 60:22 61:2,3,4,7,8,9,11,15,
19 65:3,4 72:7,8,17,18 75:25
76:1 82:5 84:17,21
years 15:17 17:17,20 31:10
32:20 36:9 59:18 66:5 82:8
88:7
yesterday 54:21 72:6 78:1,3
81:2
York 40:14
young 9:5 65:8 81:22 89:11
younger 82:8
youngest 82:3
youth 49:25 52:23,24 57:11,13
60:21 64:16

Z

zoom 3:8 90:23